

University of Central Florida

Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019

2015

Family Care Giver Knowledge, Patient Illness Characteristics, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer

Patricia Geddie University of Central Florida

Part of the Nursing Commons Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd

University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu

This Doctoral Dissertation (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by STARS. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019 by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact STARS@ucf.edu.

STARS Citation

Geddie, Patricia, "Family Care Giver Knowledge, Patient Illness Characteristics, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer" (2015). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019.* 1346. https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd/1346



FAMILY CARE GIVER KNOWLEDGE, PATIENT ILLNESS CHARACTERISTICS, AND UNPLANNED HOSPITAL ADMISSIONS IN OLDER ADULTS WITH CANCER

by

PATRICIA I. GEDDIE B.S.N. Florida State University, 1982 M.S. Nursing, University of Oklahoma, 1991

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the College of Nursing at the University of Central Florida Orlando, Florida

Spring Term 2015

Major Professor: Victoria Loerzel

© 2015 Patricia I. Geddie

ABSTRACT

Unplanned hospital admissions (UHA) in older adult populations are a recurring problem in older adults with cancer. Older adults comprise approximately 60% of cancer diagnoses and receive the majority of cancer treatment. However, little is known about why older adults under treatment for cancer experience a high number of unplanned hospital admissions. A review of the literature provided few study findings and a gap in the current knowledge was identified regarding the factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions in older adults under treatment for cancer. A conceptual framework based on the literature and this researcher's clinical experienced guided this study. The purpose of this study was to explore the factors related to unplanned hospital admissions and determine if one or more factors are predictive of unplanned hospital admissions of older adults with cancer.

A convenience sample of 129 dyads of older adults with cancer and their family caregivers were approached and enrolled in the adult oncology outpatient infusion centers and inpatient units within a community cancer center in central Florida. Patient demographic and clinical data were obtained through a retrospective medical record review. Family caregiver demographic and side effect knowledge data was collected prospectively during interviews with family caregivers using a newly developed tool, Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool (NAFCKAT). The NAFCKAT contains 11 items to determine baseline knowledge about side effects and plan for managing side effects. A fever subsection consists of 4 knowledge and 2 action questions and a dehydration subsection consists of 2 knowledge and 2 action questions. Preliminary research was conducted to determine reliability and validity of the NAFCKAT. Excellent inter-reliability was found for the tool and preliminary support for validity was determined for the fever subscale.

iii

Descriptive statistics and logistic regression analyses were used to evaluate data collected from patient medical records and NAFCKAT scores. Study findings revealed that unplanned hospital admissions were more likely to occur when older adults had the presence of impaired function prior to treatment initiation and/or experienced side effects of infection /fever and vomiting/diarrhea during treatment. The presence of impaired function and family caregiver support (knowledge and availability) did not moderate the relationship between side effects and unplanned hospital admissions. Findings suggest that the presence of impaired function and side effects of infection and fever, and vomiting and diarrhea, predict unplanned hospital admissions in older adults during the active cancer treatment phase.

Nurses should advocate for and conduct targeted assessments to identify the presence of functional impairments prior to cancer treatment initiation. In addition, nurses should actively monitor for the presence of cancer treatment-related side effects during the treatment phase of the cancer trajectory. Information gained from these assessments will assist nurses to provide practical and tailored strategies to support older adults and their family caregivers during cancer treatment and reduce the risk for unplanned hospital admissions.

I dedicate this dissertation to my mother, sister, and brother. In addition, to my friends and colleagues who faithfully supported and encouraged me throughout this journey. They are the "wind beneath my wings".

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I want to thank my committee co-chairs, Dr. Anne E. Norris and Dr. Victoria Loerzel, for their continued encouragement, support, and expert guidance throughout the dissertation journey. I appreciate how they challenged me to think differently and strive for excellence in every way. Their guidance and counsel has greatly enriched my academic, professional, and personal perceptions of nursing research and practice. To Dr. Anne Norris: for her expertise and guidance in statistics, instrument development, critical analysis, writing skills, and so much more. Her enthusiasm and passion for research and knowledge launched me on a journey to embrace and endure the rigors of research development and analysis. To Victoria Loerzel: for her expertise and knowledge of older adults with cancer. Her insights and perspectives were invaluable as I worked through ideas and processes.

I also wish to thank the other members of my dissertation committee for their expert contributions: Dr. Mary Lou Sole and Dr. Denise Gammonley who provided their expert feedback and ongoing support which kept me moving forward with confidence. A special thank you to Dr. Xin Yan, biostatistician, for his thoughtful and expert advice regarding statistical analysis and interpretation.

My sincere gratitude to the administrative leaders, oncology nurses, patients and their family caregivers who supported and/or participated in my research at UF Health Cancer Center Orlando (formerly MD Anderson Cancer Center Orlando). In addition, I am grateful to Dr. Daleen Penoyer and Ms. Anne Peach for their leadership, mentorship, and unfailing support which always expected the best from me.

Finally, I thank the Florida Lupus Foundation and Sigma Theta Tau International Nursing Honor Society Theta Epsilon Chapter for their grants that financially supported this research.

vi

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF TABLES
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION 1
Overview1
Conceptual Framework
Study Aims 4
State of the Science
Family Caregiver Knowledge Instruments 5
Research Study
Conclusions7
References7
CHAPTER TWO: STATE OF THE SCIENCE 11
Abstract11
Introduction12
Background 13
Methods15
Findings16
Efficacy-Based Group Education19

Education with Follow-Up Support
Multi-Disciplinary and Collaborative Care Interventions
Discussion
Implications for Practice
Implications for Research
Conclusion
References
CHAPTER THREE: NURSE ASSESSMENT OF FAMILY CAREGIVER KNOWLEDGE
AND ACTION TOOL: DEVELOPMENT AND PSYCHOMETRIC TESTING
Abstract
Introduction
Background 41
Measures of Family Caregiver Knowledge 43
Conceptual Framework
Development and Evaluation of the NAFCKAT45
Formative Work
Iterative Item Development
Consultation with Expert Clinicians: Content Validity and Feasibility
Pre-Testing at Research Conference
Assessment of Reliability and Validity

Reliability Study: Inter-rater reliability
Methods
Validity Study: Construct validity 54
Methods
Family Caregiver Interview
Scoring of Instrument (NAFCKAT)57
Results
Reliability
Validity
NAFCKAT Total Scores
Fever Subscale Scores
Dehydration Subscale Scores60
Discussion
References
CHAPTER FOUR: FACTORS RELATED TO UNPLANNED HOSPITAL ADMISSIONS IN
OLDER ADULTS WITH CANCER
Abstract
Introduction71
Literature Review74
Conceptual Framework

Methods	78
Design, Setting, and Sample	78
Study Measures	80
Procedure	81
Family Caregiver Interview	82
Medical Record Review	82
Statistical Analysis	83
Results	84
Sample Characteristics	84
Correlates of Impaired Function, Side Effects, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions	89
Impaired Function and Side Effects as Predictors of Unplanned Hospital Admissions	90
Logistic Regression: Basic Model	90
Logistic Regression: Moderation Model	91
Discussion	93
Impaired Function	94
Side Effects	94
Strengths and Limitations	95
Nursing Implications	97
Practice	97

Research	97
Conclusions	99
References	99
APPENDIX A: NURSE ASSESSMENT OF FAMILY CAREGIVER KNOWLEDGE AND	1
ACTION TOOL (NAFCKAT)	. 106
APPENDIX B: OLDER ADULT MEDICAL RECORD DATA COLLECTION TOOL	. 108
APPENDIX C: FAMILY CAREGIVER DEMOGRAPHICS	. 110
APPENDIX D: IRB APPROVAL OF HUMAN RESEARCH	. 112
APPENDIX E: CONSENT FORMS	. 115
APPENDIX F: CURRICULUM VITAE	. 125

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Conceptual model of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer	4
Figure 2. Flow diagram of literature search process	16
Figure 3. Model for NAFCKAT	45
Figure 4. Conceptual model of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer	76
Figure 5. Sample identification and enrollment process	79

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Psychosocial interventional studies in older adults with cancer	17
Table 2. Oncology clinic nurse demographics	53
Table 3. Family caregiver demographics 5	55
Table 4. Percent agreement of family caregiver responses by categories of fever and dehydration	n
5	58
Table 5. Validity analyses: known groups comparisons of scores for NAFCKAT total and fever	
and dehydration subscales	59
Table 6. Older adult and family caregiver sample characteristics by group $(N = 129)$	35
Table 7. Older adult pre-existing illness characteristics by group $(N = 129)$	37
Table 8. Older adult side effects by group (N = 129) 8	39
Table 9. Correlations of predictors with unplanned hospital admissions	9 0
Table 10. Logistic regression: basic model of predictors	91
Table 11. Logistic regression: Moderation model of main effects and interaction effects9	92

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

Overview

Unplanned and repeated hospital admissions are a recurring and costly phenomenon in older adult populations (Proctor, Morrow-Howell et al. 2000, Ottenbacher, Smith et al. 2001, Philbin, Dec et al. 2001, Bowles, Naylor et al. 2002, Schwarz and Elman 2003, Chodosh, Seeman et al. 2004, Garman, McConnell et al. 2004, Inouye, Zhang et al. 2008, Jencks, Williams et al. 2009, Wong, Chan et al. 2010, West, Cole et al. 2014). Few studies have explored the associations of these factors with unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer (Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006, Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). Various factors associated with these unplanned hospital admissions have been reported. These factors consist of physiologic, psychologic, and social needs surrounding the older adult.

Identified physiologic factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions were usually clearly defined and measured in other predictor studies (Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006, Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). Physiologic factors included age, type and stage of cancer, comorbidities, medications, side effects or symptoms, and functional impairments. These physiologic factors have been examined during various phases of the cancer trajectory (i.e. survivorship), but no studies examined these factors in older adults primarily during the active treatment phase of the cancer trajectory. This is important because older adults receive the majority of cancer treatment, and are more vulnerable to cancer treatment side effects. Also it is not clear if the most commonly reported side effects or symptoms associated with unplanned hospital admissions were related to the cancer treatment or other causes (i.e. cancer diagnosis or comorbidities).

Psychological factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions in this population include cognitive changes and depressive symptoms. Numerous studies have reported the prevalence of the psychosocial needs in older adults with cancer (Kua, 2005). However, the prevalence was dependent on the type of measurement tools (i.e. Geriatric Depression Scale versus Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale). Recommendations for psychosocial care in cancer patients addressed standards and processes, but no recommendations for interventions were provided beyond screening and referrals (Adler & Page 2008). No interventional studies have been published that address the effects of psychosocial interventions on unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer (McDougall 2001, Kornblith, Dowell et al. 2006, Lapid, Rummans et al. 2007, Loerzel, McNees et al. 2008, Fann, Fan et al. 2009).

The social factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions are living alone and a lack of social and/or family support (Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008). These factors are not well defined in the literature and objective measures are limited. Family caregivers provide the majority of daily living and healthcare support to older adults living at home. This care and support is especially critical during the treatment phase of the cancer trajectory as side effects are likely to occur. Side effect management at home is an important and necessary to prevent an unplanned hospital admission. It is not known what family caregivers know and do about chemotherapy-related side effects. No objective tool was found that measures family caregiver's knowledge and action regarding cancer treatment-related side effects.

Gero-oncology is an emerging specialty and more research is needed to understand the healthcare challenges in this population. Older adults with cancer represent 60% of the adult cancer population (Balducci, Colloca et al. 2010) and have historically been underserved and underrepresented in research (Yanick and Ries 2000, Basche, Barón et al. 2008). Early

identification and intervention is needed to address and prevent unplanned hospital admissions in this population (Institute of Medicine 2008).

Conceptual Framework

Physiologic, psychologic, and social factors may influence how older adults and their family caregivers manage cancer treatment side effects in the home setting. Literature describing older adults and family caregiver demographic and clinical characteristics associated with unplanned hospital admissions guided this study and comprise the conceptual constructs. In this conceptual framework, pre-existing illness characteristics directly influence cancer treatment-related side effects. The presence or absence of functional impairments (physiologic and psychologic) and family caregiver support (availability and knowledge) indirectly/moderate side effect management. Associations between these constructs are multidimensional, objective, and dynamic; 2) interactive with each other; and 3) the presence or absence during cancer treatment may directly or indirectly result in unplanned hospital admissions as shown in Figure 1.





Study Aims

The aims of this study were to: explore the factors related to unplanned hospital admissions and determine if one or more factors are predictive of unplanned hospital admissions of older adults with cancer. Study findings are expected to contribute to early assessment of risk factors that may contribute/influence unplanned hospital admissions and to tailor interventions to promote maintaining older adults with cancer in their community home setting during the phase of cancer treatment.

State of the Science

Chapter two is an integrated review of the literature related to psychosocial interventions for older adults with cancer. Psychosocial needs are prevalent in this population, but interventional studies are few and their association with UHAs is unknown. Few studies were found addressing the types and effectiveness of psychosocial interventions for psychosocial needs of cognitive impairment and depression in older adults with cancer. Interventions were educational using a variety of approaches such as self-efficacy, combined with follow-up support, and collaborative/multi-disciplinary team. The outcome variables in these studies were quality of life, distress, depression, and cognitive/memory function. Three of five studies resulted in significant effective outcomes. Comparison of effectiveness across these intervention studies is difficult to determine due to multiple variability in sample characteristics, interventions, measures, outcomes and a lack of effect size reporting. Overall, the interventions are similar to those reported in other studies to have demonstrated effectiveness in older adult without cancer.

Family Caregiver Knowledge Instruments

Chapter three explains the development and psychometric testing of a newly developed tool measuring family caregiver knowledge and plan for action regarding cancer treatmentrelated side effects. Older adults are at increased risk for experiencing cancer treatment-related side effects. Understanding family caregiver knowledge and action for cancer treatment symptoms is important for prevention of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. However, it is unclear how prepared family caregivers are to recognize and manage these symptoms in the older adults at home. No measures of nursing assessment of family caregiver knowledge and action exist for these symptoms. The purpose of this study was to examine the reliability and validity of a newly developed measure, Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool (NAFCKAT).

The NAFKAT was developed and evaluated in a 3 step process. First, formative work for item development, response options, and format was conducted. The second step was an interreliability study with oncology clinic nurses. Nurse raters were asked to view and record responses from three researcher developed video vignettes of family caregiver interviews. The third step was a validity study of family caregiver known groups: gender, education, caregiving experience, and cancer experience. The tool was administered by the PI with family caregivers via structured interview format with predetermined response choices.

Following iterative formative work, inter-rater reliability testing was conducted to address the first study aim. Excellent inter-rater reliability was obtained (> 95%). Next, validity testing using known groups was conducted to address the second study aim. Significant differences were found in mean total scores for gender (p < .05) and in mean fever subscale scores for females, college educated, and those experienced in caregiving (p < .05). Further development of the dehydration subscale is needed for sensitivity and validity.

Research Study

The final chapter (four) describes research methods, data analyses, findings, implications and limitations of the study to test a model of predictors for unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. After approval by the University of Central Florida and Orlando Health Institutional Review Board, a purposive/convenience sample of older adults and their family caregivers dyads (n = 129) were recruited from a large hospital cancer center and enrolled.

The first study aim is addressed by conducting a series of t-tests and chi-square tests to explore the factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. The second study aim is addressed by conducting a series of multiple logistic regression tests to

determine if one or more factors are predictive of unplanned hospital admissions in older adult with cancer. Impaired function and side effects of fever/infection and vomiting/diarrhea were significantly associated with unplanned hospital admissions (p < .05). There was no moderation for impaired function and family caregiver knowledge (p > 0.40).

Conclusions

A better understanding the physiologic, psychologic, and social factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions is important to reduce and/or prevent unnecessary unplanned hospital admissions in this vulnerable population. This study uses a new instrument to determine what family caregivers know and do about chemotherapy-related side effects associated with unplanned hospital admissions. The findings from these studies are expected to contribute to the development and implementation of interventions to reduce the risk of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer during the treatment phase of the cancer trajectory.

References

- Adler, N. E. and A. E. Page (2008). Cancer Care for the Whole Patient:: Meeting Psychosocial Health Needs, National Academies Press.
- Balducci, L., G. Colloca, M. Cesari and G. Gambassi (2010). "Assessment and treatment of elderly patients with cancer." Surgical Oncology 19: 117-123.
- Basche, M., A. E. Barón, S. G. Eckhardt, L. Balducci, M. Persky, A. Levin, N. Jackson, C. Zeng,
 P. Vranas and J. F. Steiner (2008). "Barriers to enrollment of elderly adults in early-phase cancer clinical trials." Journal of Oncology Practice 4(4): 162-168.
- Bowles, K. H., R. McCorkle and I. F. Nuamah (2008). "Homecare referrals and 12-week outcomes following surgery for cancer." Oncology Nursing Forum **35**(3): 377-383.

- Bowles, K. H., M. D. Naylor and J. B. Foust (2002). "Patient characteristics at hospital discharge and a comparison of home care referral decisions." Journal of the American Geriatrics Society **50**(2): 336-342.
- Chodosh, J., T. E. Seeman, E. Keeler, A. Sewall, S. H. Hirsch, J. M. Guralnik and D. B. Reuben (2004). "Cognitive decline in high-functioning older persons is associated with an increase risk of hospitalization." Journal of American Geriatric Society 52: 1456-1462.
- Fann, J. R., M. Fan and J. Unutzer (2009). "Improving primary care for older adults with cancer and depression." Journal of General Internal Medicine 24(Supplement 2): 417-424.
- Garman, K. S., E. S. McConnell and H. J. Cohen (2004). "Inpatient care for elderly cancer patients: the role for Geriatric Evaluation and Management Units in fulfilling goals of care." Critical Reviews in Oncology Hematology 51: 241-247.
- Inouye, S. K., Y. Zhang, R. N. Jones, P. Shi, L. A. Cupples, H. N. Calderon and E. R. Marcantonio (2008). "Risk factors for hospitalization among community-dwelling primary care older patients: development and validation of a predictive model." Medical Care 46(7): 726-731.
- Institute of Medicine (2008). Retooling for an aging America: Building the health care workforce. Washington, D.C., National Academy of Science.
- Jencks, S. F., M. V. Williams and E. A. Coleman (2009). "Rehospitalization among patients in Medicare fee-for-service program." New England Journal of Medicine 360(14): 1418-1420.
- Kornblith, A. B., J. M. Dowell, J. E. Herndon, B. J. Engelman, S. Bauer-Wu, e. J. Small, V. A. Morrison, J. Atkins, H. J. Cohen and J. C. Holland (2006). "Telephone monitoring of

distress in patients aged 65 years or older with advanced stage cancer." Cancer **107**(11): 2706-2714.

- Lapid, M. I., T. A. Rummans, P. D. Brown, M. H. Frost, M. E. Johnson, M. M. Huschka, J. A. Sloan, J. W. Richardson, J. M. Hanson and M. M. Clark (2007). "Improving the quality of life of geriatric cancer patients with a structured multidisciplinary intervention: a randomized controlled trial." Palliative and Supportive Care 5(2): 107-114.
- Loerzel, V. W., P. McNees, L. L. Powel, X. Su and K. Meneses (2008). "Quality of life in older women with early-stage breast cancer in the first year of survivorship." Oncology Nursing Forum 35(6): 924-932.
- Manzano, J.-G., R. Luo, L. Elting, M. George and M. E. Suarez-Almazor (2014). "Patterns and predictor of unplanned hospitalization in a population-based cohort of elderly patients with GI cancer." Journal of Clinical Oncology **32**(31): 3527-3533.
- McDougall, G. J., Jr. (2001). "Memory improvement program for elderly cancer survivors." Geriatric Nursing **22**(4): 185-190.
- Ottenbacher, K. J., P. M. Smith, S. B. Illig, R. C. Fiedler, V. Gonzales and C. V. Granger (2001). "Characteristics of persons rehospitalized after stroke rehabilitation." Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation **82**: 1367-1374.
- Philbin, E. F., G. W. Dec, P. L. Jenkins and T. G. DiSalvo (2001). "Socioeconomic status as an independent risk factor for hospital readmission for heart failure." The American Journal of Cardiology 87: 1367-1371.
- Proctor, E. K., N. Morrow-Howell, H. Li and P. Dore (2000). "Adequacy of home care and hospital readmission for elderly congestive heart failure patients." Health & Social Work 25(2): 87-96.

- Schwarz, K. A. and C. S. Elman (2003). "Identification of factors predictive of hospital readmissions for patients with heart failure." Heart & Lung: The Journal of Acute and Critical Care 32(2): 88-99.
- Weaver, C., L. Schiech, J. Held-Warmkessel, P. Kedziera, E. Haney, G. DiLullo, J. Babb, K. Ruth, D. Dell and A. Barsevick (2006). "Risk for unplanned hospital readmission of patients with cancer: Results of a retrospective medical record review." Oncology Nursing Forum 33(3): E44-E52.
- West, L. A., S. Cole, D. Goodkind and W. He (2014). 65+ in the United States, 2010: Current population reports special studies. U. S. C. Bureau. Washington, D.C., U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- Wong, F. K. Y., M. F. Chan, S. Chow, D. Chang, L. Chung, W. Lee and R. Lee (2010). "What accounts for hospital readmission?" Journal of Clinical Nursing **19**: 3334-3346.
- Yanick, R. and L. A. G. Ries (2000). "Aging and cancer in america: Demographic and epidemiologic perspectives." Hematology/Oncology Clinics of North America 14(1): 17-23.

CHAPTER TWO: STATE OF THE SCIENCE

Abstract

The prevalence of unmet psychosocial needs is higher in older adults with cancer. However, few intervention studies focus exclusively on older adults with cancer. The purpose of this paper was to examine the state of the science of psychosocial interventions in older adults with cancer. A search of the literature from 2000-2012 for psychosocial intervention studies in older adults with cancer was conducted using major electronic databases. Inclusion criteria included older adults, age 65 years or older, psychosocial interventional research studies, and published in English. Out of 106 identified articles, 5 met inclusion criteria. The study interventions were categorized as efficacy-based education, education with follow-up support, and collaborative/multi-disciplinary. The outcome variables were quality of life, distress, depression, and cognitive/memory function.

Three of five studies resulted in significant effective outcomes. Multiple variability in sample characteristics, interventions, measures, outcomes and a lack of effect size reporting make it difficult to compare effectiveness across this set of intervention studies. In addition, there was little evidence for sustained effects. Overall, the psychosocial interventions utilized in these studies are similar to those that have demonstrated effectiveness in other older adult patient populations. The information found in these studies can be used to guide current nursing practice regarding assessment, follow-up, and referral. Future research is needed to address current sample characteristics, measurement, interventions, and reporting limitations.

Introduction

Older adults (age 65 and greater) comprise approximately 60% of all cancer diagnosis and 16% of cancer survivors in the United States.¹ Advances in cancer treatment and supportive therapy have contributed to a decline in cancer mortality and extended survival.^{2, 3} The psychosocial needs of people with cancer during treatment and survivorship have become more prevalent and cancer survivors are advocating for more psychological care.⁴

Kua⁵ reported that up to a third of older adults with cancer experience some form of psychological distress during all phases of the cancer trajectory. The most frequently studied and reported psychosocial problems in older adults with cancer were depression and cognitive impairment followed by anxiety and distress. Also, physical function deficits of aging, disease, and symptom severity have been found to be predictors of depressive symptoms and distress.⁶⁻⁹ The prevalence of depression reported in older adults with cancer varies and is dependent on measurement tools. Depression been reported to be higher (24%-49%) in studies utilizing the Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS)¹⁰⁻¹² or Centers for Epidemiology-Depression (CES-D).^{6, 13} Cognitive impairment has been reported as ranging from 6% to 53% with higher rates (27%-53%) reported in studies using Mini Mental Status Exam (MMSE).^{10, 11} Anxiety ranges from 7.5% to 32% in studies using the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)^{14, 15} The prevalence of distress was reported to range from 29% to 41%¹⁶ with the higher rate (41%) reported in a study using the Distress Thermometer.⁹

The presence and under-treatment of psychosocial problems increases the risk for negative outcomes such as poor treatment tolerance and survival¹⁷⁻²⁰ and increased risk for death.^{21, 22} Efforts to increase awareness and treatment for psychosocial needs of cancer patients have increased. Professional organizations and accrediting bodies for cancer centers are now

including psychosocial components of care as quality standards for hospitals seeking accreditation beginning in 2012.^{23, 24} Integration of these standards will be phased in over a 3-year period to allow time for implementation: distress screening, referral procedures, and easier access to psychosocial services.²⁵ Interventions that address this need for psychosocial services will come with the integration of these standards. The purpose of this paper is to present the state of the science regarding interventions designed to address the psychosocial needs of older adults diagnosed with cancer.

Background

The sub-specialty of psycho-oncology dates its origin to the mid-1970s²⁶. Psychooncology research studies primarily describe and explore psychosocial needs of cancer patients. The focus of psycho-oncology research for the new millennia was projected to include studies addressing interventions to control and manage both physiologic and psychologic symptoms as well as social support issues during treatment, survivorship, and end of life.²⁶

The first clinical guideline addressing the psychosocial needs of cancer patients (Distress Management) was published in 1999 by the National Comprehensive Cancer Network²⁷. The screening and treatment recommendations for distress management for cancer patients are included in the guideline; without designating any distinctions for age related concerns. While the field of psycho-oncology began to gain more attention by national professional organizations at the beginning of the new millennia (Canadian Association of Psychosocial Oncology, American Society of Clinical Oncology, Institutes of Medicine, National Comprehensive Cancer Network, Commission on Cancer, and Oncology Nursing Society), progress has been slow. In spite of advocacy and promotion by prominent medical

organizations, oncology healthcare providers have not integrated these guidelines into their usual care on a regular basis.²⁸⁻³¹

In 2008, The Institute of Medicine's (IOM) report, *Cancer Care for the Whole Patient: Meeting Psychosocial Health Needs*⁴² boosted the awareness of psychosocial care for cancer patients in oncology clinicians and researchers.³² The report contains the findings of a multidisciplinary panel of independent reviewers who evaluated the literature regarding the prevalence and consequences of unmet psychosocial needs, the delivery of diverse psychosocial services, and barriers to accessing those services. Its findings revealed that many patients are not receiving psychosocial services to address their needs, which results in negative consequences. As a result of its findings, the panel offered a list of 10 recommendations for standards of psychosocial care as well as practical applications at both the provider and system level. The recommendations addressed standards and processes for psychosocial care, quality oversight and monitoring, workforce competencies, and research priorities. No recommendations for interventions were provided beyond screening and referral to appropriate services.

Psychosocial interventions utilized in all adults with cancer are behavioral, cognitive, psychodynamic, reminiscence, pharmacologic, and alternative.^{33, 34} Several analyses of psychosocial interventional studies for adults with cancer have been published.^{33, 35-37} However, the studies reviewed were not age specific and the average age of participants was 50 years old.³⁸⁻⁴¹ This is concerning because adult psychosocial needs may differ by age related developmental stage, and the benefits of interventions deemed successful in a general population of adults may not translate to older adults.^{42, 43}

The purpose of this manuscript is to examine and present the state of the science regarding psychosocial interventions for older adults with cancer from 2000-2012. The review

was limited to articles published beginning in 2000 because this is when three critical events converged, namely: (1) psycho-oncology research projected an initiation of intervention research; (2) the NCCN published their distress management guidelines; and (3) major national cancer organizations increased their promotion and support of psychosocial care.

Methods

Peer reviewed published studies of psychosocial interventions in older adults with cancer were identified by searching the nursing, medicine, and allied health literatures from 2000-2012 using the major electronic databases: Cumulative Index of Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL), PsychInfo, PubMed, and OVID. In addition to publication year, inclusion criteria were: adults with a cancer diagnosis, age 65 or greater, psychosocial interventional research, published in English. Hence, abstracts were initially examined for the following key words: "psych*," "soci*," "interven*," "therap*," "adult," "old*," and "elder*." Then they were examined without "old*" and "elder*," and the addition of "age 65+" as an age limiter. Only five studies and one review article were identified as meeting study review criteria. An attempt was made to further expand the pool of articles by using the reference list (ancestry) of the review articles. No additional interventional studies were found that met the criteria within the time frame 2000-2012 as shown in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Flow diagram of literature search process

Findings

Five intervention studies were identified in the review and are listed in Table 1. None of these studies reported an effect size or the necessary statistics (t for t-test, x 2 for chi-square,

differences in sd for paired t-tests, F for ANOVA, r for correlation) to calculate an effect size.

Author	Dumaca	Somple/Sotting/Design	Intomontions	Instruments	Outcomes
Author Voor	ruipose	Sample/Setting/Design	Interventions	mstruments	Outcomes
Country					
McDougal	To test the effectiveness of the Cognitive	N=78	Fight sessions of memory book and classes (CBM-FM)	MMSE	Significant improvement in memory
2001 U S	Behavioral Model of Everyday Memory	A ge: mean 82 years	over four weeks	MIA	efficacy and meta memory in cancer
2001 0.5.	(CBM-FM)	Cancer survivors arthritis heart	Group 1 (Book with class)	RBMT	group compared to other three groups
		other	Group 2 (Book before class)		group compared to other three groups.
		Betirement community	Group 2 (wait list control)	IADL	
		Retirement community RTC with four group by three	Dretest and posttect		
		treatment	Delivered by Principal Investigator		
Kornhlith	To test the effectiveness of educational	N = 131	A live education session (EM) followed by six monthly	HADS: depression	FM+TM group had lower distress
$\frac{1}{2006} \text{ II S}$	materials (EM) with monthly talenhone	N = 151	talophone monitoring (TM) with or without PN referral vs	madu appression,	(anyiety and depression HADS) then
2000 U.S.	materials (EM) with monthly telephone monitoring (TM) compared to EM along	Age. 03-09, $70-79$, ≥ 80	control	CDS: doprossion	(anxiety and depression, mADS) than EM group
	on distross	breast Colon, Prostate III active	Collicol Deseline six months	OADS. depression	No change in depression (CDS) or OOI
	on distress	22 A andomia comprehensive	Date internet by trained research monitors and encology	EODT OF O C20	(EOPTC OOL C20)
		25 Academic comprehensive	referred by trained research monitors and oncology	EURI-QLQ-C30.	(EOK1C-QOL-C30)
		DCT with repeat measures, two		pilysical, social,	
		KCT with repeat measures, two		psychologic MOS	
L anid 2007	To examine the notantial impact of alderly	N-22	Fight structured multidisainlinery against everying	OOL Spitzer Uniceele	65+ intervention group had highest Oal
	ro examine the potential impact of elderly	N=55	education CPT relevation over four weeks	QUE Splizer Uniscale	sources at baseline, week four and eight
0.5.	age on response to participation in a	Age: $05 + \text{versus} \le 04$	va control	QUL LASA.	scores at baseline, week rour and eight c_{65} intervention group and
	intervention	A dyanged concer in active	Pagalina 4 8 27 wooks	physical, psychologic,	compared to < 05 intervention group and
	Intervention	Advanced cancer in active	Date of the analysis with a multi-disciplinary team	social, spiritual	control groups
		A tortiary care comprehensive	Derivered by a psychologist with a multi-disciplinary team		
		A tertiary care comprehensive			
		Secondary analysis stratified			
		four group			
Loorzol	To describe OoL changes and report	N=50 A ge: 65+	Three live education sessions followed by five monthly	OOL-BC: physical	Intervention group: No significant
	affectiveness of a psychol educational	Reast Cancer women	(live or telephone support) sessions	QUL-DC. physical,	changes in overall and subscales of OOI
2000 0.5.	intervention on survivor's OOI	post-treatment	vs control	spiritual	changes in overall and subscales of QOL
	intervention on survivor s QOL	A regional cancer center	Baseline three and six months	spiritual	
		Secondary analysis of an RCT	Delivered by trained research nurses		
		with repeat measures, two group	Derivered by trained research hurses		
Fann 2009	To test the effectiveness of the Improving	N=215 A ge: 60+	IMPACT: A brief structured psychosocial education	Symptom checklist	IMPACT group: six months
	Mood-Promoting Access to Collaborative	Cancer with major depression	nharmacotherany behavioral activation and problem-	(SCL_20) for	less depressive symptoms and at 12
0.0.	Treatment (IMPACT) program for	dysthymic disorder or both	solving treatment followed by monthly live or telephone	depression severity	months more remission rates
	depression	18 primary care clinics at eight	follow-up over 12 months vs control	Sheehan Disability	depression-free days less functional
		diverse health-care organizations	Baseline six and 12 months	Scale	impairment improved Ool
		Secondary analysis descriptive	Delivered by a psychologist with psychiatrist and physician	OOI	mpannent, mproved QOL
		two group	oversight	QUL	
		two group	oversight		

Table 1. Psychosocial interventional studies in older adults with cancer

Abbreviations: BC, Breast Cancer; EORT-QLQ-C30, European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Quality of Life Questionnaire; GDS, Geriatric Depression Scale; HADS, Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale; IADL, Instrumental Activities of Daily Living; LASA, Linear Analog Scales of Assessment; MIA, Metamemory in Adulthood Questionnaire; MMSE, Mini Mental Status Exam; MOS, Medical Outcomes Study; OARS, Older American Resources and Services; QOL, Quality of Life; RBMT, Rivermead Behavioural Memory Test; RTC, Randomized Clinical Trial.

Two studies were conducted by a nursing researcher^{44, 45} and the other studies were conducted by researchers in other disciplines: psychiatry or psychology^{46, 47} and medicine.⁴⁸ Although all the studies used an experimental design, there were little similarities in conceptual definitions/ theoretical frameworks as well as methodologies. Only three of the five studies focused exclusively on older adults with cancer (65+ years).^{44, 45, 48} The fourth study compared older adults with cancer age 60 years and greater with a mean age of 72 years in both age groups.⁴⁷ The fifth study included cancer diagnosis with other medical diagnoses but reported the outcomes by diagnosis.⁴⁴ Three of these five studies were secondary analyses of older adults who participated in a larger study of adult cancer survivors^{45,47} with two of the three designed to test the intervention in individuals over the age of 18^{45,46}, creating concerns about the sensitivity of the outcome measures in older adults.

Although four studies assessed intervention impact on quality of life (QOL)⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸, and three studies assessed depression^{44, 47, 48}, sample size, sample characteristics, and measures of QOL and depression varied considerably, making cross study comparisons difficult. For example, gender was fairly evenly distributed in both the Kornblith and McDougal and Fann studies, but a majority of participants in the Lapid study were women and all participants in the Loerzel study were women. Cancer diagnoses ranged from specific cancer(s) i.e. breast cancer⁴⁵ and breast, colon and prostate cancer⁴⁸, to any cancer^{44, 47, 48}, and phases of the cancer trajectory ranged from active treatment^{46, 48}, post-treatment^{44, 45}, or was not specified.⁴⁷ QOL measures included: the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Quality of Life Questionnaire (EORTC-QLQ)⁴⁸; the Quality of Life-Breast Cancer (QOL-BC)⁴⁵; Spitzer Uniscale⁴⁶; Linear Analogue Scales of Assessment (LASA)⁴⁶; and Health-related QOL.⁴⁷ Depression measures included: Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS)^{44, 48}; Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scales (HADS)⁴⁸; and Symptom checklist (SCL-20) for depression severity.⁴⁷

Efficacy-Based Group Education

McDougall et al⁴⁴ tested the impact of an efficacy-based intervention (Cognitive Behavioral Model of Everyday Memory, CBMEM) on memory performance, memory selfefficacy, and meta-memory in older adults using a four (diagnosis) by three (treatment), pre-test post-test design. Four different diagnostic groups were compared: cancer, arthritis, heart disease, and other. The intervention components (memory book, 8 classes) were delivered in three different combinations creating three treatment conditions. Group 1 (combined) received education with a memory book in the first month; Group 2 (sequential) memory book in first month and education in the second month; Group 3 (delayed combined) received education and memory book in the second month. Study outcome measures included: Mini Mental Status Exam (MMSE, cognitive function); Memory Efficacy Questionnaire (MEQ, memory self-efficacy); Meta-memory in Adulthood Questionnaire (MIA, memory knowledge, beliefs, affect); Rivermeade Behavioural Memory Test (RBMT, memory performance).

No pre-test differences were found between groups in cognitive function (MMSE), memory self-efficacy (MEQ) and memory performance scores (RBMT). However, the cancer group was significantly older, and scored significantly lower on pre-test meta-memory (MIA) and IADL scores, relative to the other diagnostic groups (p = .03). No post-test effects for diagnostic group or treatment group were reported. The cancer diagnosis group showed significant improvements in memory efficacy (p = 0.05) and meta-memory change (p = 0.001) at

the post-test. Additionally, significant correlations were found between IADL and memory performance, meta-memory, and external memory strategy at post-test (p < .05).

Education with Follow-Up Support

Two studies examined the effects of education with follow-up support on psychosocial outcomes in older adults with cancer using randomized control study designs. The first, by Kornblith et al⁴⁸ examine the effectiveness of education materials with and without 6 monthly telephone monitoring sessions on reducing physical and psychologic distress in older adults with advanced stage breast, colon, or prostate cancer during active treatment. Distress was measured using: (1) the EORTC-QLQ-C30 which assessed general physical symptoms (including pain), fatigue/malaise, social functioning, and psychologic distress; (2) the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS); and (3) the short form of the Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS-SF).

The second, by Loerzel et al⁴⁵, evaluated the impact of 3 face-to-face psycho-educational sessions followed by five monthly in person and phone follow-up sessions compared to an attention control intervention on quality of life for a cohort of older women who were early stage breast cancer survivors and part of a larger clinical trial. The only outcome measure, Quality of Life-Breast Cancer (QOL-BC), consisted of 4 domains (physical, psychologic, social, and spiritual) and was administered at baseline, 3 months, and 6 months.

Neither of these two studies provides clear support for or against the effect of an educational intervention in combination with follow-up support on QOL. Kornblith et al⁴⁸ found that post-intervention psychologic distress as measured by the HADS decreased in the group that received telephone monitoring in combination with education materials and increased in the group that received only the educational materials (p < .0001). Curiously, no improvements were

observed for depression (as measured by the GDS) or on the emotional function subscale of the EORTC-QLQ-C30. Meanwhile, the intervention group had significantly higher (p < .001) HADS mean scores (7.49) at baseline compared to the control group (6.41), suggesting that the significance between group differences (p < .001) could be a maturation or regression to the mean phenomenon.

A comparison of the two study groups suggested that they differed with respect to engagement of the oncology nurse in patient care: The intervention group experienced more referrals to the oncology nurse (45 versus 5) for physical problems and psychosocial problems (4 versus 3) compared to the control group. Furthermore, the oncology nurse referred more intervention group subjects (51 versus 2) to other healthcare professionals for both physical and psychosocial problems. The increased presence and reporting of physical symptoms may account for the lack of psychosocial symptoms reporting.

Loerzel et al⁴⁵ found no statistically significant differences in post-intervention QOL-BC scores for women that received the psycho-educational sessions in combination with follow-up as compared to women in the attention control group in her secondary analysis. Compared to the parent study, the baseline mean overall QOL score was lower (indicating better QOL) for the older women (2.37) in contrast to the younger women (3.24), regardless of study condition in the original study.⁴⁹ This pattern of findings argues for a potential ceiling effect in older women on the QOL-BC.

Both studies involved nurses in helping patients make symptom treatment decisions based on identification of their needs. However, both tested very different operationalizations of education and follow-up. In the Kornblith study, education consisted of a one time delivery of standardized written materials about emotional support, nutrition and disease site information.

Follow-up consisted of monthly telephone contacts for 6 months by trained research monitors who referred patients to an oncology nurse within 24 hours when they scored the patient as being in physical and/or psychologic distress. This prompted a follow-up call to the oncology nurse to make treatment recommendations or further referrals. In the Loerzel study, the intervention group had received an educational program consisted of three live psycho-education sessions (with written and audio taped reinforcement) that focused on the domains of QOL-BC (physical, psychologic, social, spiritual). Follow-up sessions consisted of 5 monthly live or telephone contacts by research nurses who evaluated symptom management and provided support reinforcement of learning.

Multi-Disciplinary and Collaborative Care Interventions

Two studies examined the effects of a combination of interventions in a multidisciplinary or collaborative program addressing psychosocial outcomes in older adults with cancer. Both were secondary analyses of data from randomized control clinical trials that compared a multi-disciplinary or collaborative program against usual care, using repeated measures (baseline, post-intervention, and follow-up). Both studies used a control group. The first study by Lapid et al⁴⁶ examined the impact of a structured multidisciplinary intervention in a cohort of geriatric (>65 years) and non-geriatric patients (<65 years) with advanced cancer with each age subgroup randomly assigned to receive either the intervention or a control treatment. Quality of life was measured using the Spitzer Uniscale which is a single question rating overall quality of life, and the LASA which measures cognitive, physical, emotional, social and spiritual well-being as well as fatigue and pain.
The second study by Fann⁴⁷ evaluated the effectiveness of a collaborative care program intervention (IMPACT: Improving Mood-Promoting Access to Collaborative Treatment) on older adults (\geq 60 years) with cancer who were also diagnosed with major depression. Quality of life was measured as a single item using a 0-10 scale. Additional study outcomes included depression severity as measured by a scale adapted from Derogatis's (1973) Symptom Checklist [SCL-20]) and functional impairment as measured by the Sheehan Disability Scale. Both interventions were delivered by trained health care professionals. In Lapid et al⁴⁶ study, eight group sessions were led by a psychiatrist/psychologist and co-facilitated by a nurse, physical therapist, chaplain or social worker over a 4 week period. Each session provided education and training for symptom management, finances and advanced directives, cognitive behavioral training, physical conditioning exercises, relaxation exercises, and spiritual guidance. Fann et al⁴⁷ IMPACT was a 12-month collaborative care program in which a depression care manager (DCM) provided a structured psychotherapy program (6 to 8 sessions) combined with prescribed anti-depressant medications. Progress was monitored weekly by the DCM and primary care physician (PCP).

Combined, these two studies demonstrate support for intensive, multidisciplinary interventions. Lapid et al⁴⁶ found immediate effects for overall QOL and specific individual domains of QOL (mental, physical, emotional, spiritual well-being) in the intervention group, but not the control group, regardless of age, at four weeks (p < 0.05). No differences in overall or individual QOL domains were present at 27 weeks.

Fann et al⁴⁷ also noted positive findings for the duration of the 18 month postintervention period. The intervention group reported significant reduction in depression at 6 (p = 0.003) and 12 (p = 0.029) months, more instances of depression treatment at month 12 (p <

0.001), greater depression remission rates at 6 months (p = 0.006) and at 12 months (p = 0.031), and more depression-free days (p < 0.001), compared to the control group. At 18 months, the number of depression-free days persisted for the intervention group (p < 0.001). In addition, the intervention group reported greater quality of life (p = 0.039) at 12 months compared to the control group.

It is unclear whether the inconsistency with respect to long term effects across these two studies is a function of the nature of the team approach, the poor prognosis of advanced cancer, the severity of depression, and/or a combination of these factors. Each of these studies was successful in achieving positive outcomes using structured multidisciplinary programs with frequent patient contact and multiple trained and specialized healthcare professionals to provided intensive intervention over time. However, these outcomes were not sustained a year beyond post- intervention in the Lapid et al⁴⁶ study, arguing the need for a booster or supplemental intervention beyond that time point.

Neither of these study populations represents the average or typical older adult with cancer. Each of these populations likely had multiple issues that need to be addressed by specialists. Both studies found effects for QOL, but the effect size in the Fann et al⁴⁷ study (x = 0.84) was larger than that observed in the Lapid et al⁴⁶ study (x = 0.35). Regardless, these study findings suggest that older adults with major ongoing issues might benefit from post-intervention reinforcement of interventions and contact with the healthcare team.

Discussion

Overall, multiple variability was found in sample characteristics, interventions, and measures, making it is difficult to compare across this set of intervention studies. In addition,

there was little evidence for sustained effects. All interventions included some type of education which varied from live sessions with or without printed materials. Further, some studies used education as the main focus while others used education in combination with other strategies such as group counseling or behavioral therapy.

It was also difficult to compare the effectiveness of the different interventions due to lack of effect size reporting and variation in outcome variables and measures. Without effect sizes, it is difficult to determine the magnitude of the intervention's effect on outcome variables, and compare this magnitude across the different studies. The lack of effect size information also makes it difficult to justify the investment in complex and resource consuming interventions. Unfortunately, while problematic, the lack of effect size reporting is not unusual. In a systematic review of published research of cancer survivorship and aging³, the authors discussed one study that reported effect size.

On the other hand, the psychosocial interventions utilized in these studies are similar to those that have demonstrated effectiveness in other older adult patient populations. For example, in studies of older adults with depression and/or anxiety, large effect sizes were found when cognitive behavioral therapy was used. Medium effect sizes were found in studies that used psychodynamic therapy, psychoeducation, physical exercises and supportive therapy.^{50, 51} Also, supportive psychoeducational interventions and cognitive behavioral groups have specifically demonstrated effectiveness in reducing depression in samples of adult cancer patients that included the older age group.⁴² This supports the general thrust of these interventions and argues for more research regarding the effectiveness of these psychosocial interventions in older adults who are experiencing the burden of cancer diagnoses, cancer treatment modalities and phases of the cancer experience in addition to the effects of aging and other chronic illnesses and diseases.

Five major limitations are present in the current state of the science of psychosocial interventions for older adults with cancer. First, and foremost, relatively few studies exist regarding psychosocial interventions for older adults with cancer. This is a critical gap in the literature, given the changing demographic trends of aging and cancer in the U.S. In addition, older adults, aged 65 years or greater, comprise 16% of cancer survivors in the U.S. who will have a growing need for psychosocial services.

Second, participants were primarily urban dwelling Caucasian older adults and the presumed effectiveness of interventions in these studies may not translate well for older adults of non-Caucasian ethnic groups. For example, spirituality, religion and kinship networks are important components in African American culture and were not integrated into these interventions.⁵² In addition, no research was conducted in rural communities where access and transportation may present barriers to participation.⁵³ More psychosocial interventional research is needed and recommended in diverse and ethnic groups of older adults with cancer.^{4, 52}

Third, it is unclear which parts of each intervention was the most effective on the outcome variables or if any part could have been effective if used alone. For example, Lapid et al⁴⁶ and Fann et al⁴⁷ used a combination of interventions to improve quality of life and reduce depression. Knowing which intervention was most effective would be useful to justify inclusion or exclusion of interventions that may be time and/or resource consuming.

Fourth, the interventions described in the current literature may not be clinically feasible to implement in non-research and/or non-academic settings. The skill, experience and qualifications of the facilitators, i.e. psychologist/psychiatrist, multi-disciplinary team, trained research assistants, in these studies are not prevalent or common in all practice settings. In addition, there is the burden on the participants to actively access and participate in multiple

sessions. Subject participation in multiple sessions over several weeks and/or months can be a challenge when disease and treatment related symptoms, i.e. fatigue and cognitive changes, are experienced.^{54, 55}

Fifth, with the exception of one study⁴⁷, long-term outcomes were not sustained postintervention. Multiple factors may contribute to the lack of sustained effects: patient characteristics, lack of support beyond intervention, skill and qualifications of the facilitators, and/or other unknown influences. Further research is needed to understand what factors may influence the sustainability of intervention effects and its impact on healthcare resource utilization.

Implications for Practice

One intervention strategy was found that can be easily replicated by nurses in practice: standardized education and telephone monitoring and follow-up. Providing patients with standardized written materials for symptom management is already a common practice among most oncology nurses. Monthly telephone monitoring and follow-up may or may not be a common practice but can be easily initiated or supervised by nurses in most practice settings. Additional information is found in the current state of the science to guide current nursing practice regarding assessment, follow-up, and referral.

There are three key functions that nurse can provide in addition to telephone monitoring. First, nurses can screen and assess for the presence and severity of psychosocial needs in older adults with cancer. Nurses are usually the first to encounter patients in a practice setting and are ideally positioned to identify and assess unmet psychosocial needs. Interventions have demonstrated benefit when psychosocial needs are identified and assessed at baseline. Studies

whose participants' mean scores indicated unmet psychosocial needs at baseline demonstrated significant improvement at post-intervention scores.⁴⁶⁻⁴⁸

Furthermore, nurses can assess for underlying psychologic needs when physical symptoms are reported. Psychologic symptoms have been found to be clustered with physical symptoms in older adults with cancer.⁵⁶ In addition, older adults often "somatize" psychological symptoms, that is to report physical symptoms such as fatigue instead of psychologic symptoms such as depression.^{57, 58} Kornblith et al⁴⁴ found that physical problems versus psychosocial problems were reported more often in patients who received regular distress screening and monitoring.

Second, nurses can provide ongoing psychosocial support to older adults with cancer as a part of survivorship planning and usual long term follow-up care. Unmet psychosocial needs occur during the whole cancer trajectory from diagnosis into survivorship.^{4, 59} Positive outcomes were achieved during immediate post-intervention phase^{44, 46, 48}, though not always sustained at study's longer end time points (12 - 18 months). Older adults with cancer may need repeated assessment and intervention adjustment to sustain positive outcomes.

Third, nurses can identify and provide referrals to community psychosocial services. Several studies that demonstrated significant improvement in outcomes were conducted in academic and/or large cancer center settings facilitated by individuals or teams with specialty qualifications.⁴⁶⁻⁴⁸ Nurses working in private oncology offices may not have immediate access to psychosocial resources that are common at large cancer and academic centers. Yet, they may be able to refer patients to local, private or regional resources.

Implications for Research

Few psychosocial interventional studies have specifically focused on older adults with cancer. Therefore, there is little understanding of the similarities and differences between older adults with cancer and their younger and/ or non-cancer counterparts. More primary studies exclusive to older adults with cancer are needed to understand the effectiveness of psychosocial interventions on outcomes.⁴

Given the state of the science, five recommendations for future nursing psychosocial interventional research for older adults with cancer are clear. First, developing interventions that are appropriate for patients and families in diverse geographical, cultural and socioeconomic settings is necessary.^{4, 53} Older, especially older ethnically diverse cancer patients, are underrepresented in the research literature addressing psychosocial needs. ⁶⁰ Therefore, clearly, more psychosocial interventional research is needed for diverse ethnic groups of older adults with cancer to compare effectiveness of interventions and generalization of outcomes.^{4, 52}

Second, both testing and comparison of geriatric specific instruments with non-geriatric instruments are needed to validate each instrument's ability to accurately measure the same outcome variables.⁴² It is unclear if standard psychosocial instruments are sensitive enough to adequately assess and measure psychosocial needs and outcome variables such as depression in older adults with cancer.⁶¹ Without this knowledge, it is difficult to determine the effectiveness of interventions on psychosocial outcome variables in this population.

Third, testing individual interventions is needed to determine if their effectiveness on outcome variables are independent or dependent on the presence of other intervention components. For example, it is unknown if either education or telephone follow-up can be

implemented as equally effectively or if both are required to produce effective outcomes. This knowledge is necessary for decision makers when resources are limited.

Fourth, reporting of effect size and/or the necessary statistical data (means, *sd*, *t*, *F*, *r*, etc) to calculate effect size is vital to determine the magnitude of statistical significance.⁶² Significance tells us if the intervention was made a difference and effect size tells us the extent of the difference. For example, small effects may not be statistically significant in studies with small sample sizes but small effects may be statistically significant in studies with large sample sizes. Also, the effect size is necessary for clinicians, policy makers and other stakeholders to make decisions regarding investment of resources and time to implement complex and expensive interventions.

Finally, researchers need to assess for possible individual differences that moderate the effects of interventions in older people with cancer. For example, other co-existing medical conditions and functional deficits that are common in older adults may influence psychosocial outcome variables in older adults with cancer^{6, 54, 63} and must be considered in analysis.

Conclusion

Older adults comprise the majority of adults in the United States who are diagnosed with and surviving cancer. The burden of cancer and other existing chronic diseases in older adults often result in both physiologic and psychologic decline. Historically, physiologic symptom management has been the priority and focus of oncology medical care. Yet, psychosocial needs are prevalent in older adults with cancer and are often unrecognized and undertreated. Little has been published exclusively about older adults with cancer though older adults have been included in samples of interventional studies addressing psychosocial needs. Future

interventional studies are needed and recommended to assess and evaluate the effectiveness of current and other interventions in older adults with cancer. Nurses are uniquely situated to identify, implement, and evaluate interventions to meet the needs of this underserved and vulnerable population.

References

- Siegel R, Naishadham D, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2013. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians. 2013;63(1):11-30.
- Seigel R, DeSantis C, Virgo K, et al. Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2012.
 CA Cancer Journal for Clinicans. 2012;12(62):220-241.
- Avis NE, Deimling GT. Cancer survivorship and aging. Cancer. 2008;113(12 (suppl)):3519-3529.
- National Research Council. Cancer Care for the Whole Patient: Meeting Psychosocial Health Needs: The National Academies Press; 2008.
- Kua J. The prevalence of psychological and psychiatric sequelae of cancer in the elderly -How much do we know? Annals Academy of Medicine. 2005;34(3):250-256.
- Kurtz ME, Kurtz JC, Stommel M, Given CW, Given B. Physical functioning and depression among older persons with cancer. Cancer Practice. 2001;9(1):11-18.
- Kurtz ME, Kurtz JC, Stommel M, Given C, Given B. Predictors of depressive symptomatology of geriatric patients with lung cancer - a longitudinal analysis. Psycho-Oncology. 2002;11(1):12-22.

- Kurtz ME, Kurtz JC, Stommel M, Given C, Given B. Predictors of depressive symptomatology of geriatric patients with colorectal cancer. Supportive Care in Cancer. 2002;10(6):494-501.
- Hurria A, Li D, Hansen K, et al. Distress in older patients with cancer. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2009;27(26):4346-4351.
- Repetto L, Frantino L, Audisio RA, et al. Comprehensive geriatric assessment adds infomration to Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status in elderly cancer patients: An Italian group for geriatirc oncology study. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2002;20(2):494-502.
- Callen LJ, Vranas P, Overcash J, Boulware D, Extermann M. Patterns of care and survival in cancer patients with cognitive impairment. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 2004 ASCO Annual Meeting Proceedings (Post-Meeting Edition).
 2004;22(14S):8083.
- Flood KL, Carroll MB, Le CV, Ball L, Esker DA, Carr DB. Geriatric syndromes in eldelry patients admitted to an oncology-acute care for elders unit. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2006;24(15):2298-2303.
- Deimling GT, Arendy JA, Kypriotakis G, Bowman KF. Functioning of older, long-term cancer survivors: The role of cancer and comorbidities. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society. 2009;57S(2):S289-292.
- Pascoe S, Edelman S, Kidman A. Prevalence of psychological distress and use of support services by cancer patients at Sydney hospitals. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry. 2000;34(5):785-791.

- Turner NJ, Muers MF, Haward RA, Mulley GP. Psychological distress and concerns of elderly patients treated with palliative radiotherapy for lung cancer. Psycho-Oncology. 2006;16(8):707-713.
- Zabora J, BrintzenhofeSzoc K, Curbow B, Hooker C, Piantadosi S. The prevalence of psychological distress by cancer site. Psycho-Oncology. 2001;10(1):19-28.
- Freyer G, Geay JF, Touzet S, et al. Comprehensive geriatric assessment predicts tolerance to chemotherapy and survival in elderly patients with advanced ovarian carcinoma: a GINECO study. Annals of Oncology. 2002;16:1795-1800.
- Raji MA, Kuo Y-F, Freeman JL, Goodwin JS. Effect of a dementia diagnosis on survival of older patients after a diagnosis of breast, colon, or prostate cancer. Journal of American Medical Association. 2008;168(18):2033-2040.
- Zeber JE, Copeland LA, Hosek BJ, Karnad AB, Lawrence VA, Sanchez-Reilly SE.
 Cancer rates, medical comorbidities, and treatment modalities in the oldest patients.
 Critical Reviews in Oncology-Hematology. 2008;67(3):237-242.
- Koroukian SM, Xu F, Bakai PM, Diaz-Insua M, Towe TP, Owusu C. Comorbidities, functional limitations, and geriatric syndromes in relation to treatment and survival patterns among elders with colorectal cancer. Journals of Gerontology Series A-Biological Sciences & Medical Sciences. 2010;65 (3):322-329.
- Gallo JJ, Bogner HR, Morales KH, Post EP, Lin JY, Bruce ML. The effect of a primary care practice-based depression intervention on mortality in older adults: A randomized trial. Annals of Internal Medicine. 2007;146(10):689-698.

- Johnson TB, Garlow SJ, Brawley OW, Master VA. Peak window of suicides occurs within the first month of diagnosis; implications for clinical oncology. Psychooncology. 2012;21:351-356.
- Neuss MN, Desch CE, McNiff KK, et al. A process for measuring the quality of cancer care: The Quality Oncology Practice Initative. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2005;23(25):6233-6239.
- Commission on Cancer. Cancer Program Standards 2012: Ensuring Patient-Centered Care. Available at: http://www.facs.org/cancer/coc/programstandards2012.pdf. Accessed June 20, 2012, 2012.
- 25. Jacobsen PB, Wagner LI. A new quality standard: The integration of psychosocial care into routine cancer care. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2012;30(11):1154-1159.
- Holland JC. History of psycho-oncology: Overcoming attitudinal and conceptual barriers.
 Psychosomatic Medicine. 2002;64:206-211.
- National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Senior Adult Oncology. Available at: http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/PDF/senior.pdf. Accessed March 16, 2011, 2011.
- Fallowfield L, Ratcliffe D, Jenkins V, Saul J. Psychiatric morbidity and its recognition by doctors in patients with cancer. British Journal of Cancer. 2001;84(8):1011-1015.
- Keller M, Sommerfeldt S, Fischer C, et al. Recognition of distress and psychiatric morbidity in cancer patients: A multimethod approach. European Society for Medical Oncology. 2004;15(8):1243-1249.

- 30. Merckaert I, Libert Y, Delvaux N, et al. Factors that influence physician's detection of distress in patients with cancer. Can a communication skills training program imprive physician's detection? Cancer. 2005;104(2):411-421.
- Jacobsen PB, Ransom S. Implementation of NCCN distress management guidelines by member institutions. Journal of National Comprehensive Cancer Network. 2007;5:99-103.
- 32. Jacobsen PB, Holland JC, Steensma DP. Caring for the whole patient: The science of psychosocial care. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2012;30(11):1151-1153.
- Fawzy F, Fawzy N, Arndt L, Pasnau R. Critical review of psychosocial interventions in cancer care. Archives of General Psychiatry. 1995;52:100-113.
- Spoletini I, Gianni W, Repetto L, et al. Depression and cancer: An unexplored and unresolved emergent issue in elderly patients. Clinical Reviews in Oncology Hematology. 2008;65(2):143-155.
- Barsevick AM, Sweeney C, Haney E, Chung E. A systematic qualitative analysis of psychoeducational interventions for depression in patients with cancer. Oncology Nursing Forum. 2002;29:73-84.
- Graves K. Social cognitive theory and cancer patients' quality of life: A meta-analysis of psychosocial intervention components. Health Psychology. 2003;22:210-219.
- Rehse B, Pukrop R. Effects of psychosocial interventions on quality of life in adult cancer patients: meta analysis of 37 published controlled outcomes studies. Patient Education and Counseling. 2003;50(2):179-186.

- Salonen P, Tarkka M-T, Kellokumpu-Lehtinen P-L, Astedt-Kurki P, Luukkaala T, Kaunoen M. Telephone intervention and quality of life in patients with breast cancer.
 Cancer Nursing. 2009;32(3):177-190.
- 39. Williams S, Dale J. The effectiveness of treatment for depression/depressive symptoms in adults with cancer: a systemic review. **British Journal of Cancer**. 2006;94(3):372-390.
- 40. Uitterhoeve RJ, Vernooy M, Litjens M, et al. Psychosocial interventions for patients with advanced cancer a systematic review of the literature. British Journal of Cancer. 2004;91(6):1050-1062.
- Osborn RL, Demoncada AC, Feuerstein M. Psychosocial interventions for depression, anxiety, and quality of life in cancer survivors: meta-analyses. International Journal of Psychiatry in Medicine. 2006;36(1):13-34.
- 42. Rao A, Cohen HJ. Symptom management in the elderly cancer patient: Fatigue, pain, and depression. Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs. 2004(32):150-157.
- Holland JC, Poppito S, Nelson C, et al. Reappraisal in the eighth life cycle stage: A theoretical psychoeducational intervention in elderly patients with cancer. Palliative and Supportive Care. 2009;7:271-279.
- 44. McDougall GJ, Jr. Memory improvement program for elderly cancer survivors.Geriatric Nursing. 2001;22(4):185-190.
- Loerzel VW, McNees P, Powel LL, Su X, Meneses K. Quality of life in older women with early-stage breast cancer in the first year of survivorship. Oncology Nursing Forum. 2008;35(6):924-932.

- 46. Lapid MI, Rummans TA, Brown PD, et al. Improving the quality of life of geriatric cancer patients with a structured multidisciplinary intervention: a randomized controlled trial. Palliative and Supportive Care. 2007;5(2):107-114.
- 47. Fann JR, Fan M, Unutzer J. Improving primary care for older adults with cancer and depression. Journal of General Internal Medicine. 2009;24(Supplement 2):417-424.
- 48. Kornblith AB, Dowell JM, Herndon JE, et al. Telephone monitoring of distress in patients aged 65 years or older with advanced stage cancer. Cancer. 2006;107(11):2706-2714.
- 49. Menses K, McNees P, Loerzel VW, Su X, Zhang Y, Hassey L. Transition from treatment to survivorship: Effects of a psychoeducational intervention on quality of life in breast cancer surviviors. Oncology Nursing Forum. 2007;34(4):1007-1016.
- Pinquart M, Duberstein R, Lyness JM. Effects of psychotherapy and other behavioral interventions on clinically depressed older adults: A meta-analysis. Aging & Mental Health. 2007;11(6):645-657.
- Adamek ME, Slater GY. Chapter 7; Depression and anxiety. Journal of Gerontological Social Work. 2008;50(S1):151-189.
- 52. Weiss T, Weinberger MI, Holland JC, Nelson C, Moadel A. Falling through the cracks: A review of psycolocial distress and psychosocial service needs in older Black and Hispanic patients with cancer. Journal of Geriatric Oncology. 2012;3(2):163-173.
- 53. Holland J, Kelly B, Weinberger M. Why psychosocial care is difficult to integrate into routine cancer care: stigma is the elephant in the room. Journal of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network. 2010;8(4):362-366.

- 54. Extermann M. Older patients, cognitive impairment, and cancer: An increasingly frequent triad. Journal of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network.
 2005;3(4):593-596.
- Respini D, Jacobsen PB, Thors C, Tralongo P, Balducci L. The prevalence and correlates of fatigue in older cancer patients. Critical Reviews in Oncology-Hematology. 2003;47(3):273-279.
- 56. Roiland RA, Heidrich SM. Symptom clusters and quality of life in odler adult breast cancer survivors. **Oncology Nursing Forum**. 2011;38(6):672-680.
- Sheenan B, Banerjee S. Review: Somatization in the elderly. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry. 1999;14:1044-1049.
- Chaturvedi SK, Maguire GP, Somashekar BS. Somatization in cancer. International Review of Psychiatry. 2006;18(1):49-54.
- Rao AV, Demark-Wahnefried W. The older cancer survivor. Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology. 11// 2006;60(2):131-143.
- McKoy JM, Samaras AT, Bennett CI. Providing cancer care to a graying and diverse cancer population in the 21st century: are we prepared? Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2009;27(17):2745-2746.
- 61. Nelson CJ, Cho C, Berk AR, Holland JC, Roth AJ. Are gold standard depression measures appropriate for use in geriatric cancer patients? A systematic evaluation of self-report depression instruments used with geriatric, cancer, and geriatric cancer samples.
 Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28(2):348-356.
- 62. Coe R. It's the effect size, stupid: What effect size is and why it is important. *Annual Conference of the British Educatioal Research Association*. Exeter, England; 2002.

63. Smith AW, Reeve BB, Bellizzi DM, et al. Cancer, comorbidities, and health-realted quality of life of older adults. **Health Care Financing Review**. 2008; 29(4):41-56.

CHAPTER THREE: NURSE ASSESSMENT OF FAMILY CAREGIVER KNOWLEDGE AND ACTION TOOL: DEVELOPMENT AND PSYCHOMETRIC TESTING

Abstract

Family caregiver symptom management is critical for reducing the risk for unplanned hospital admission. This study's purpose was to examine the reliability and validity of a new measure: Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool. Tool development and preliminary psychometric data were obtained through a series of studies conducted with oncology nurses and caregivers for older adults experiencing cancer treatment. Excellent inter-rater reliability was obtained (>95%). Significant differences were found in mean total scores for gender (p < .05) and in mean fever subscale scores for females, college educated, and experienced (p < .05). Preliminary support was found for reliability and validity of total scale and fever subscale and its potential for assessing caregiver symptom knowledge. Further research is needed to investigate it's validity with other symptoms.

Introduction

Annually, more than 50 million family caregivers in the United States provide unskilled care for a chronically ill, disabled or aged family member or friend (National Family Caregivers Association, 2002). As adults continue to age and experience declines in their health, they begin to require greater assistance with activities of daily living (ADL) and healthcare needs. In response, family members and friends assume increasingly greater responsibility for providing support and care. As the healthcare needs of older adults have become more complex, family caregiving has changed from custodial care to more complex skills (Paun et al., 2004).

Cancer is one of the top three diagnoses that often require family support and care. The elderly comprise the majority of patients with cancer and are the recipients of the greatest

amount of cancer treatment (Lichtman et al., 2007) Families are expected to independently obtain information or rely on their past experiences to monitor, interpret and management cancer treatment side effect related symptoms.

The transition of cancer treatment delivery from in-patient to out-patient settings has increased the burden of side effect related symptom monitoring and management for the older adult and their family caregiver in the home setting (Kurtz et al, 2000; Lowenstein & Gilbar, 2000; Given et al., 2001; Morrison et al., 2001; Rinehart, 2004; Schulmeister & Gobel, 2008). Understanding family caregiver knowledge and action for cancer treatment related symptoms is important for prevention of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. However, it is unclear how prepared family caregivers are to recognize and manage these symptoms in the home setting. No measures of caregiver knowledge and skill currently exist to assist the nurse in this assessment.

The purpose of this study was to examine the reliability and validity of a newly developed measure of family caregiver knowledge and plan of action for management of common cancer treatment symptoms of older adults with cancer.

This measure lays the foundation for future interventional research that support family caregivers' management of cancer treatment side effect related symptoms.

Background

The number of informal caregivers in the United States far exceeds the number of paid direct-care workers. There are approximately 44.4 million American caregivers (21% of the adult population) who provide for much of the unpaid care that is received by older adults in the United States (National Research Council, 2008). Family caregivers are needed to provide care

and support for many older adults to remain living in their communities. Nearly 80 percent of adults who receive care at home rely exclusively on unpaid help from family and friends (Institute of Medicine, 2008). The average caregiver provides 20-25 hours of assistance per week (Johnson & Weiner, 2006; National Alliance for Caregiving, 2009).

Family caregivers are needed to perform many functions of professional healthcare workers including monitoring for illness symptoms and response to treatment (Institute of Medicine, 2008). There is evidence that supports the benefits of engaging families in healthcare (Miller & Weissert, 2000; Yoo et al., 2004; Mittelman et al., 2006; Vickery et al., 2006). The importance of informal caregivers in reducing the risk of nursing home entry is well documented (Miller & Weissert, 2000) and the availability of family has been linked to shorter lengths of hospital stays (McClaran et al., 1996; Picone et al., 2003). Moreover, an absence of adequate caregiving is associated with problematic hospital discharges (Proctor et al., 2001) and readmissions (Lotus Shyu et al., 2004; Schwarz & Elman, 2003).

Family caregivers may be inadequately equipped to manage 3 common and potentially life threatening cancer treatment side effect related symptoms in the older adult with cancer. Changes in organ function and elimination and pharmacodynamics increase the risk for chemotherapy side effect toxicities in older adults (Balducci & Extermann, 2000; Lichtman & Villani, 2000; Repetto, 2003; Wedding et al., 2007). The time to recovery from chemotherapy toxicities is prolonged in aging tissues in general and for specific tissues such as the gastrointestinal tract (i.e. vomiting, diarrhea) (Hurria & Lichtman, 2008). In addition, with increasing age, bone reserve dwindles, placing older adults at increased risk for myelosuppression-associated complications (i.e. infection and fever). Inadequate or poor management of common cancer treatment side effects such as fever, vomiting and diarrhea in the home setting has been associated with unplanned admissions in the cancer population (Grant et al., 2005; Weaver et al., 2006; Flood et al., 2006). Fever and infection and gastrointestinal symptoms were reported as the most common symptoms in cancer patients experiencing an unplanned hospital admission (Grant et al., 2005; Weaver et al., 2006; Flood et al., 2006). Providing prompt recognition and treatment for toxicity related to chemotherapy side effects is key to optimal outcomes (Repetto, 2003).

While there is a growing body of research regarding the burden of caregiving (Tamayo et al., 2010), little research has been conducted regarding care giver knowledge and skills with respect to cancer patients. Healthcare providers, especially nurses, need to assess family caregiver's knowledge and abilities to perform the required tasks of daily healthcare.

Measures of Family Caregiver Knowledge

Unfortunately, existing measures of family caregiver knowledge and skills have several limitations with respected to understanding what caregivers know and how they manage fever, vomiting, and diarrhea. First, they tend to measure knowledge of a disease and/or the sick family member's overall physical, emotional, and cognitive needs. For example, Shyu's (2002) Family Caregiving Factors Inventory (FCFI) that measures the caregiver's understanding of the care receiver's overall physical, emotional, and cognitive needs (Shyu, 2000). Second, these measures test specific disease related symptom knowledge from an established curriculum instead of assessing symptom knowledge through problem solving of common illness symptoms. For example, "Which of the following conditions is always present in Alzheimer's disease?" (Werner, 2001). Third, these measures tend to have limited response choices, making it difficult

to assess existing knowledge versus a random guess of the correct answer. For example, Werner's (2001) Alzheimer's disease Knowledge Test (ADK)(Werner, 2001) and Sullivan and Dunton's (2004) Stroke Knowledge Test (Sullivan & Dunton, 2004) provides the correct answer among 5 responses for each test question. None of these measures assess the top reported symptoms for unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. Developing a nurse assessment tool of family caregiver knowledge and action is a necessary first step toward routine use of these tools in clinical practice and developing effective programs to prepare caregivers for their roles (Institute of Medicine, 2008).

Conceptual Framework

Development of the NAFCKAT was guided by a conceptual framework that integrates the physiology of chemotherapy treatment and symptoms in older adults with cancer (Lichtman & Skirvin, 2000; Extermann et al., 2002: Repetto, 2003: Burdette-Radoux & Muss, 2006; Lichtman et al., 2007) with the literature concerning family caregiving (Lewis et al., 1997; Schumacher et al., 2000) , and unplanned hospital admissions in adults with cancer (Grant et al., 2005; Weaver et al., 2006; Flood et al., 2006). Together, caregiver knowledge and plan of action influence patient outcomes. This framework encompasses three factors that influence outcomes: treatment (chemotherapy treatment), patient (side effects and observable symptoms) and family caregiver (knowledge and plan of action). Chemotherapy dose, frequency of administration, number drugs and duration of treatment influences the onset and severity of chemotherapy side effects. Chemotherapy side effects symptoms typically occur within 24 hours and up to 7 days post treatment resulting in three observable symptoms: fever, vomiting, and diarrhea. Family caregiver knowledge drives a plan of action that will determine outcomes of infection and/or dehydration or symptom control. The impact of caregiving actions will result in a patient experiencing an unplanned hospitalization or remaining at home. For a graphic representation of the model for this study, see Figure 3.





Figure 3. Model for NAFCKAT

Development and Evaluation of the NAFCKAT

A tool for nurses to assess family caregiver's knowledge and plan of action is needed as a first step to design interventions that support family caregivers in managing cancer treatment side effects related symptoms that are associated with unplanned hospital admissions. The NAFKAT was developed and evaluated in a three step process. Formative work for item development, response options, and format was conducted as a first initial step. The second step was a reliability study with oncology clinic nurses and the third step was a validity study with family caregivers of older adults with cancer.

Formative Work

The formative work used three distinct processes. First, a process of iterative item development was used with community adult informants who had past experience providing care to older family members. Second, consultation with expert oncology nurse clinicians was used to assess content validity and feasibility of administration in a practice setting. Finally, an early draft of the measure was pre-tested with nurses attending a research conference.

Iterative Item Development

An early version of the tool, entitled *Family Caregiver Assessment*, was created which contained open ended questions designed to measure family caregiver knowledge and plan of action about two common chemotherapy side effect related symptoms. It was developed using an iterative process that began with an initial list of content areas drafted from information in the literature. Specifically, fever, infection, gastrointestinal symptoms have been reported to be associated with unplanned hospital admissions in cancer adult patients (Grant, 2005; Weaver, 2006; Flood, 2006) and observed by the researcher in her 32 years of oncology nursing clinical experience. These symptoms were grouped into two outcome categories: infection and dehydration. Items were written to address family caregiver knowledge (i.e., how they recognize or "know" fever and dehydration) and action (i.e., what they would do for fever and dehydration).

Next, six family caregivers of older adults (1 spouse and 5 adult children) met with the PI to discuss the *Family Caregiver Assessment*, in a one-on-one interview format. Knowledge items

were phrased as "How would you know fever?" and "How would you know dehydration?" Action items were phrased as "What would you do for fever"? and "What would you do for dehydration?" The responses provided were recorded, and later grouped into categories based on similarities and used to create response options for the items. This initial draft was titled *Family Caregiver Assessment*.

Several caregivers responded to knowledge questions with vocabulary that reflected direct observations of how they recognize fever (e.g. "don't look right" or "eyes look different") and dehydration (e.g. "vomiting" and/or "diarrhea"). Some responses about fever knowledge and action were solicited after an additional prompt question, "Anything else?" For action questions, all family caregivers included "calling the doctor" or "go to emergency room" and some replied with "watch and wait" statements ("observe them for a while" "look for further problems," or "watch for a day") for fever and dehydration action responses.

Based on family caregiver feedback, items were either revised or added resulting in a 13 item tool entitled, *RN/ARNP Assessment of Family Caregiver*. Specifically, knowledge and action items were revised to reflect the vocabulary used by family caregivers to describe how they recognize fever and dehydration. The fever knowledge question was revised to capture the family caregiver's perception/description/observation of fever (e.g. "What does fever look like to you?"). The dehydration action question was revised to substitute "vomiting and diarrhea" for "dehydration."

Several knowledge and action questions for fever and dehydration were added to reduce the use of prompts. First, three fever knowledge questions were added (i.e. "Do you own a thermometer?;" "Do you know how to use a thermometer?;" What number on the thermometer would mean fever to you?") and two fever action questions (i.e. "What would you do for a fever

of 99F"? and "greater than 99F"?). Second, two action questions were added reflecting time frames, (e.g. "how many days?" and "how many times") to quantify "watch and wait" responses for both fever and dehydration. Third, action questions were added for both fever and knowledge to address seeking outside assistance for fever and dehydration questions (i.e. "when would you call the physician, nurse or emergency services").

Response options were developed by examining the groups of responses obtained from the caregivers in response to the knowledge and action items. These responses were grouped into categories based on the caregiver's vocabulary and terminology. For example, "red", "flushed" and "coloring" were grouped together as one response option for fever knowledge. Response options that were different or singular were categorized as a response option of "other" with a blank space to record the word(s). The next iteration of the tool, entitled *RN/ARNP Assessment of Family Caregivers*, was pre-tested with adult children (white male, n=1; white female, n=4) and a diverse ethnic sample of spouses (African American male, n=1, Asian female, n=1, White female, n=1) of elderly adults living in the community to determine the need for further refinement of items and response options. This new name for the tool reflects the use of the tool as a nursing assessment rather than a family caregiver's self-assessment of knowledge and action.

This revised version of the tool yielded responses that were less general for fever and dehydration and omitted the need for any prompt questions. Responses to the fever knowledge question, "What reading on a thermometer means fever to you?" varied between adult child caregivers (100°F to 101°F) and elder spouse caregivers (greater than 98°F to 99°F). The response option to this question was expanded to include a range of temperature readings from 98°F to 101°F. All family caregiver responses to the two fever action questions ("What would

you do for a fever of 99°F?" and "What would you do for a fever greater than 99°F?") were similar to responses to "What would you do for a fever?" Thus, these two fever action questions about thermometer readings (99°F or greater than 99°F) were removed. Although fever reading responses from adult children family caregivers differed from elder spouse family caregivers during pre-testing, the wording of the other items was found to be reflective of a common vocabulary used by both groups. These changes resulted in a tool containing a total of 11 questions.

Consultation with Expert Clinicians: Content Validity and Feasibility

Content validity and feasibility of the *RN/ARNP Assessment of Family Caregivers* was assessed by consulting with experienced adult oncology clinic registered nurses (n=2) and advanced practice nurses (n=2). These nurses were asked to provide verbal feedback for the items' content and feasibility of using the tool in their practice. All of these nurse consultants unanimously agreed that the content of the tool was valid for an adult oncology population and that incorporation of the tool into practice was feasible. They recommended no further changes to the tool. However, upon further reflection by the researcher, the name of the tool was changed to *Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool (NAFCKAT)* to better indicate the purpose of the assessment.

Pre-Testing at Research Conference

Pre-testing of the *NAFCKAT* was conducted to obtain additional support for content validity, assess ease of use of the tool's format, and assess inter-rater reliability. The pre-testing occurred as part of a research presentation at a local nursing research conference. Twenty seven registered nurses from various clinical backgrounds, settings and years of experience

participated. Towards the end of the session, each nurse in the audience was given a copy of the tool, and invited to participate in testing the reliability of the tool. These nurses were informed that if they did not wish to participate they could doodle on the form and/or return a blank form at the end of the session. All members of the audience observed a live mock interview which simulated an RN and family caregiver interaction and were asked to record family caregiver responses on the NAFCKAT based on the simulation. The simulation consisted of a nurse using the NAFCKAT to ask a family caregiver questions about his/her knowledge and action for fever and dehydration.

A preliminary evaluation of inter-rater reliability was then conducted using materials from any audience members who felt comfortable participating. These materials were collected from each attendee and their ratings of the various knowledge and action items were used to calculate a percent of agreement. The results of this initial evaluation of inter-rater reliability were promising. There was a range of 59% (time frame questions) to100% (fever knowledge questions and fever and dehydration action questions) agreement for each item. Overall, there was 70% agreement for each fever and dehydration subsection, and 70% agreement for tool as a whole.

Feedback from the audience also helped further refine item questions and format. Three revisions were recommended. First, change "what does fever looks like?" to "what are your first clues of fever" to reflect other observations (i.e. "warm") beyond visual. Second, change time related wording from "how many times" and "days" to "after how many times" and "days" to prevent vague responses such as "1 or 2 times" or "a few days". Third, change the format of the tool to include two columns; one column for assessment questions and the other column for corresponding response options to find and record responses quickly. The final tool contained a

total of 11 questions; the fever section consisted of 4 knowledge and 3 action questions and the dehydration section consisted of 2 knowledge and 2 action questions as shown in Appendix A.

The three distinct processes (iterative item development, consultation, pre-testing) involving both caregivers and nurses, that comprised this formative work resulted in a user friendly nursing assessment tool with the following strengths. First, the tool uses common vocabulary and terms that family caregivers can understand to identify concrete and easily observable and/or recognizable symptoms. Second, short questions allow for ease of delivery and minimize time expenditure for the nurse and family caregivers. Third, an interview format permits the family caregiver to respond in their own words and a menu of common response choices makes it easy for nurses' to capture and weight responses.

Assessment of Reliability and Validity

Two studies were conducted to assess reliability and validity of the NAFCKAT. First, a reliability study to assess the inter-rater reliability of the NAFCKAT was conducted with oncology clinic nurses. Next, a validity study to assess construct validity was conducted with family caregivers of older adults with cancer. Participants for both studies were recruited from a large community cancer center in the Southeast.

Reliability Study: Inter-rater reliability

The purpose of the study was to test registered nurses' ability to reliably record family caregivers' responses for fever and dehydration knowledge and action using the newly designed assessment tool, the NAFCKAT. This study examined the inter-rater agreement and non-agreement at the fever and dehydration item, section, and total score level.

To ensure each rater had access to the same information, raters were asked to view three video vignettes which simulated a mock interview of the researcher using the NAFCKAT to ask volunteer "family caregivers" questions about their knowledge and action for fever and dehydration. Video vignettes were scripted and recorded by the researcher to reflect three levels of family caregiver knowledge: high, moderate, and low. The video scenarios were purposely written to achieve variance across vignettes.

Methods

The PI attended a scheduled staff meeting to discuss and explain the study to 18 oncology clinic nurses. As an incentive, potential participants were told study participation would meet criteria for obtaining credit to maintain or advance on the hospital's clinical ladder for nurses.

Ten nurses agreed to participate. The typical participant was in the 41-50 year old age group (40%), had a bachelor degree in nursing (40%) and was certified in oncology nursing (60%). Participants had an average of 23.5 years nursing experience and 15.3 years' experience in oncology nursing as shown in Table 2. After verbal consent was obtained, each participant was given blank NAFCKAT forms, instructed how to use the form, and asked not to discuss the forms or share information about the forms with each other. Two participants sat at a table and viewed three different video vignettes on a laptop computer. Nurses observed and recorded the family caregiver responses on the form as they watched each vignette. Each session lasted 30 minutes and was scheduled at the cancer center during the work week at various times to accommodate the nurses' preference and time restrictions. All sessions were conducted in a private office in the cancer center's library.

Demographics	% (N)		
Size	10		
Age group (years)			
18 - 20	0.0 (0)		
21 - 30	20.0 (2)		
31 - 40	0.0 (0)		
41 - 50	40.0 (4)		
51 - 60	30.0 (3)		
61 - 70	10.0 (1)		
Gender			
Male	0.0 (0)		
Female	100 (10)		
Ethnic Group			
Non-Hispanic Caucasian	100 (10)		
Hispanic Caucasian	0.0 (0)		
African American	0.0 (0)		
Asian	0.0 (0)		
Nursing Degree			
Diploma	20.0 (2)		
Associate	20.0 (2)		
Bachelor	40.0 (4)		
Master	20.0 (2)		
Nursing (years)			
Range	5 - 41		
Mean	23.5		
Oncology Nursing (years)			
Range	5 - 30		
Mean	15.3		
Certification (OCN®)			
Yes	60.0 (6)		
No	40.0 (4)		

Table 2. Oncology clinic nurse demographics

At the end of each session, forms were collected from each participant and placed in an envelope, which was kept in a locked drawer in the researcher's office. A total of five 30-minute sessions were scheduled over a two-day period since only two nurses could leave the clinic simultaneously to attend one of the scheduled sessions. Sessions were scheduled on work days when a "float" nurse was available to cover nurse participants during their scheduled session.

Validity Study: Construct validity

The purpose of this study was to evaluate validity of the NAFCKAT developed for family caregivers of older adults with cancer. This study examined if NAFCKAT scores varied between known groups: gender, education, caregiving experience, and cancer experience.

Comparison of known groups was used to evaluate construct validity. It is likely that people who have experienced or cared for others during common acute illness episodes in the home (e.g. influenza and post-operative recovery) may be more knowledgeable than others who have not had this experience. Women are the primary caregivers and drivers of healthcare utilization for themselves, spouses, and their families in the United States (Norcross et al., 1996; Bertakis et al., 2000; Brett & Burt, 2001) and are most likely more experienced and knowledgeable about caregiving for family members than men. In addition, an absence of adequate caregiving is associated with problematic hospital discharges (Proctor et al., 2000) and readmissions (Lotus Shyu et al., 2004; Schwarz & Elman, 2003).

Differences in family caregiver knowledge and action scores were examined in groups of caregivers according to gender, education level, and previous cancer and caregiving experience. It was hypothesized that knowledge and action scores would be higher for groups who were female, had higher education, and had previous caregiving and cancer experience. Thus, mean NAFKCAT scores for family caregivers with these qualities were expected to be significantly higher than mean scores for family caregivers without these qualities.

Methods

All family caregivers of older adults with cancer were present at first chemotherapy treatment appointment or admission to the treatment center from June 2012 to December 2012.

One hundred and twenty-nine family caregivers agreed to participate. The typical participant had a median age of 61.26 years. Most were spouses (57.5%), female (69.0%), non-Hispanic Caucasian (72.4%), retired (50.7%) and college educated (61.2%) (see Table 3).

T 11	^	r •1	•	1 1 1	
Inhla	4	Ham1	V COPOCIVOP	domographics	٩.
Table	.).	raiiii	v carcerver	ucinographics	•
			/		

Demographics	% (N)		
Size	129		
Age (years)			
Range	18-85		
Mean	61.26		
Gender			
Male	29.9 (40)		
Female	65.7 (88)		
Relationship status			
Spouse/Partner	57.5 (77)		
Adult child	24.6 (33)		
Adult grandchild	2.2 (3)		
Other relative	5.2 (7)		
Friend	6.0 (8)		
Other	1.5 (2)		
Ethnic Group			
Non-Hispanic Caucasian	72.4 (97)		
Hispanic Caucasian	13.4 (18)		
African American	8.2 (11)		
Asian	2.2(3)		
Employment			
Retired	50.7 (68)		
Full time	25.4 (34)		
Part time	9.7 (13)		
Unemployed	10.4 (14)		
Education			
<hs< td=""><td>5.2 (7)</td><td></td></hs<>	5.2 (7)		
HS/GED	32.1 (43)		
College or tech	55.2 (74)		
Grad school	3.7 (5)		
Caregiving experience			
Parent	49.3 (66)		
Family with cancer	23.9 (32)		
Profession healthcare worker	13.4 (18)		
Family will illness	5.2 (7)		
None	4.5 (6)		
Personal experience with cancer			
No	94.8 (122)		
Yes	5.2 (7)		

IRB approval was obtained with waiver of written consent. The principal investigator (PI) identified new older adults patients scheduled for chemotherapy on the week prior to the chemotherapy appointment or planned admission date, via the hospital's electronic scheduling system, GE Centricity®. Older adults were approached at their first scheduled chemotherapy appointment visit or admission and asked to identify a family caregiver. Only family caregivers who were present at the first treatment appointment or prior to hospital discharge were approached and invited to participate.

Family Caregiver Interview

The interviews were conducted in the older adult's treatment room or in-patient room after obtaining informed consent. The PI obtained quantitative data from family caregiver interviews concerning the family caregiver's knowledge and action for two common symptoms: fever and dehydration. To maintain participant anonymity, no names or identifying information were requested.

The PI interviewed the family caregiver, using the NAFCKAT, and recorded the family caregiver's response for each item using the pre-selected response options or verbatim. The PI did not ask any other questions that would stimulate questions from the family caregiver. However, when the interview resulted in further questions from the family caregiver to the PI, the questions were recorded as "information seeking (yes/no)" on the NAFKCAT and recorded as part of study field notes. In addition, to avoid intervention bias and maintain consistency with usual processes of care, the PI directed the family caregiver to the patient's oncology health care team: treatment nurse, clinic nurse or oncology physician for answers to their questions. At the

end of each interview, family caregiver participants were thanked for their participation and given a \$5 gift card as a "thank you" for their time.

Scoring of Instrument (NAFCKAT)

Response choices were assigned a number from a three-point scale (-1, 0, +1) for each knowledge and action item. This three-point scale was anchored at the low end by (-1) indicating "worst" and at the high end by (+1) indicating "best". A (-1) "worst" score was recorded for a non-specific or late recognition response i.e. "looks funny" or "greater than 101° F" or a late plan of action response i.e. "four days". A (+1) "best" score was recorded for specific or early recognition response i.e. "feels hot" or "99" or an early plan of action response i.e. "one day". The response option between the two anchors were labeled (0) "don't know" indicating a lack of knowledge or plan of action. The fever knowledge and action sections have subscale score ranges of -5 to +5 and -2 to +2 respectively. The dehydration knowledge and action sections each have subscale score ranges of -2 to +2. The measure can be scored by summing item responses for a given individual to create a total score with a possible range of -11 to +11.

Results

Reliability

The overall agreement among the raters was 97.6%. Agreements for the fever section were higher than dehydration section in the first two vignettes, but were the same in the third vignette. Percent agreement scores (total and subsections) were progressively higher with each subsequent vignette that was viewed by the raters. The summary of values among ten coders of family caregiver responses by category are displayed in Table 4.

Vignettes	NAFCKAT	Number of rated	Percent Agreement*
	Sections	items	
#1 High Knowledge	Fever	8	96.0%
	Dehydration	4	93.0%
	Overall	12	94.5%
#2 Moderate Knowledge	Fever	8	100%
	Dehydration	4	96.6%
	Overall	12	98.3%
#3 Low Knowledge	Fever	8	100%
	Dehydration	4	100%
	Overall	12	100%
Total			97.6%

Table 4. Percent agreement of family caregiver responses by categories of fever and dehydration

*80% agreement minimum acceptable measure of agreement

Validity

Total NAFCKAT scores ranged from 3 to 11 points in the full sample of family caregivers and various subgroups (gender, education, caregiving experience, and cancer experience). Almost half of the sample (48.8%) scored 11 points (top score). The mean score for the total sample was 9.22 (SD = 2.13), indicating a fairly high level of knowledge and plan of action for symptoms of fever and dehydration. Within group differences in mean total scores, fever and dehydration subscales, and knowledge and action items for fever and dehydration were assessed using t-tests for independent samples. NAFCKAT scores for the various groups are displayed in Table 5.
Known Groups	NAFCKAT Total	Fever Subscale Score	Dehydration Subscale
_	Score Range	Range	Score Range
	(-11 to +11)	(-7 to +7)	(-4 to +4)
Gender			
Male	mean = 8.58	mean = 5.43	mean = 2.95
n = 40	(sd = 2.47)	(sd = 2.12)	(sd = 1.65)
Female	mean =9.52	mean = 6.15	mean = 3.34
<i>n</i> = 89	(<i>sd</i> =1.91)	(sd = 1.35)	(sd = 1.03)
	p = .02*	<i>p</i> = .02 *	p = .11
Education			
<u><</u> HS	mean = 9.14	mean = 5.50	mean = 3.44
n = 50	(sd = 2.36)	(sd = 2.08)	(sd = 1.03)
≥ College	mean = 9.28	mean = 6.19	mean = 3.08
<i>n</i> = 79	(sd = 1.97)	(sd = 1.24)	(sd = 1.37)
	p = .72	p = .02*	p = .11
Caregiving			
Experience			
Parent	mean =9.56	mean = 5.63	mean = 3.10
<i>n</i> = 66	(sd = 2.08)	(sd = 1.75)	(sd = 1.20)
Other	mean = 8.87	mean = 6.20	mean = 3.33
<i>n</i> = 63	(sd = 2.14)	(sd = 1.50)	(sd = 1.32)
	p = .07	p = .05*	p = .29
Cancer Experience			
Yes			
n = 7	mean =7.86	mean = 6.03	mean = 3.24
No	(sd = 2.27)	(sd = 1.53)	(sd = 1.25)
<i>n</i> = 122	mean = 9.30	mean = 4.00	mean = 2.86
	(sd = 2.10)	(sd = 2.45)	(sd = 1.46)
	<i>p</i> = .08	p = .00*	<i>p</i> = .44

Table 5. Validity analyses: known groups comparisons of scores for NAFCKAT total and fever and dehydration subscales

*p < .05 are acceptable levels of statistical significance

NAFCKAT Total Scores

Total mean scores varied by group and were higher for caregivers who were parents, female, had no cancer experience, and were college educated. However, only the known groups analysis involving gender was statistically significant (p < .05).

Fever Subscale Scores

Statistically significant differences in mean fever subscale scores were found in all known group analyses (p < .05). As hypothesized, college educated caregivers and those who had experience with cancer had higher scores than those who lacked these qualities (p = 0.2, p = .00). However, contrary to expectations, parents had lower scores than non-parents (p < .01).

Dehydration Subscale Scores

There were no significant within group differences in mean dehydration subscale scores in any of the known group analyses ($p \ge .11$). Those who were female and had cancer experience had higher scores than those who were male or had no cancer experience. Parents had slightly lower scores than non-parents. However, this difference was quite small, suggesting that the two groups had equivalent scores.

Discussion

This study evaluated the reliability and validity of a measure of knowledge and action for family caregivers' management of fever and dehydration, the NAFCKAT. Study findings provide preliminary support for reliability of the whole measure and validity for the total scale and fever subscale. Additional research is needed to evaluate the sensitivity of the dehydration subscale to known group differences. It is possible that this sample did not contain enough variability with respect to knowledge related to management of dehydration. Study participants tended to have high scores on this subscale. Alternatively, it is possible that the items in this scale may need further development.

Overall, caregivers had a fairly high knowledge and appropriate plan of action for symptoms of fever and dehydration. However, results of the known group testing identified

characteristics of caregivers who may need additional teaching to appropriately manage fever symptoms. This is a concern given the prolonged time to recovery from chemotherapy toxicities in aging tissues such as the gastrointestinal tract. Symptoms of vomiting and diarrhea can quickly result in dehydration thus increasing the risk for unplanned hospital admissions. These characteristics include being male which is not surprising given that females are often more experienced and knowledgeable about family healthcare and caregiving (Norcross et al., 1996; Bertakis et al., 2000; Brett & Burtt, 2001).

Family caregivers who were women, college educated, parents and have cancer experience scored significantly higher in the overall fever subscale score. Only those with a college education and cancer experience scored higher for knowledge of fever symptoms. Objectively, fever symptoms can be can be observed (flushing, sweating) and measured with a thermometer. Those with a higher education may be more likely to measure fever based on objective measures. Also, those with cancer experience may be familiar with fever symptoms.

No group differences were noted for the fever action items. Providing care to an ill family member requires more than knowledge alone. Taking action such as providing hands-on care, working together and accessing resources are other components of successful family caregiving (Schumacher et al., 2000; Farran et al., 2003; Farran et al., 2004;Schumacher et al., 2006). This indicates that these caregivers can recognize a fever, but may delay a plan of action. A common response strategy for fever management at home, is to treat with over the counter or home remedies and "wait and watch" before taking further action.

All family caregivers had knowledge and a plan of action for symptoms of dehydration but there were few significant differences within groups. Unlike fever, early symptoms of dehydration may be difficult to observe and measure objectively resulting in a late response for

action. Women and those with cancer experience responded with a timelier plan of action. Women and those with cancer experience are likely to have experience treating or receiving treatment for dehydration from vomiting and/or diarrhea with pregnancy or chemotherapy. In addition, women tend to be more informed and experienced with responding to illness symptoms. Thus, they may be more apt to take action to treat the symptoms in a timely manner.

There are three strengths to this study. First, a between subjects design was used for reliability (inter-rater) and validity testing (known groups). Inter-rater reliability testing allows for independent ratings by multiple raters. Using known groups for validity testing enhances interpretability of results. Second, the setting was in a large community cancer center involving a sample of adults who have not been well studied: family caregivers for older adults with cancer under conditions of cancer treatment. Third, the wording of the items and response choices are not too specific and may be transferable to other chronic illness populations i.e. lupus, diabetes, pediatric who may be at risk for symptoms of fever and dehydration.

There are three limitations to the study. First, the tool was tested with family caregivers who were primarily Caucasian and located at one site. It is not known if study findings would be different for samples with more evenly distributed ethnicity and located in other geographic and regions of the country. Second, the inter-rater reliability of the NAFCKAT based on the percent agreement scores by simple computation must be interpreted with caution (Hallgren, 2012). This method of simple computation exhibits two weaknesses: 1) agreement by chance and 2) lack of controls for consistent, systematic variations from the standards (Hallgren, 2012). Third, the known groups testing analyses relied on proxy variables for family care giving experience (e.g., being a parent; level of education) to define the known groups. It is possible that the health management skills used for raising a child may only provide caregivers with the skills to manage

a fever in an elderly person experiencing cancer treatment. This would be consistent with our finding group differences on the total score and on the fever subscale but not on the dehydration subscale. In contrast, the pattern of findings regarding education group differences, argue more for a potential decrease in sensitivity for the dehydration subscale. Clear group differences were observed for college and non-college educated groups for the total and both subscale scores. However, the differences for the dehydration subscale were not statistically significant. While it is true that educational background does not necessarily prepare family members to provide illness care, this pattern of findings is consistent with past research linking a lower education and literacy to poor health management (Baker et al., 2002; National Research Council, 2004). Thus, at the very least these proxy variables may have decreased the sensitivity of the known group testing, but it is unlikely that they enhanced our ability to find group differences supporting validity.

Despite the limitations, the findings argue for future research regarding the use of the tool and exploration of its psychometric properties in other populations. The NAFCKAT has the potential to be useful in outpatient clinic setting to assess family caregiver baseline knowledge of key chemotherapy side effect related symptoms, identify patient and family caregivers who need additional support and purposeful follow-up.

References

Baker, D.W., Gazmararian, J.A., Williams, M.V., Scott, T., Parker, R.M., Green, D., Ren, J., &
Peel, J. (2002). Functional health literacy and the risk of hospital admission among
Medicare managed care enrollees. American Journal of Public Health, 92(8), 1278-1283.

- Balducci, L., & Extermann, M. (2000). Management of cancer in the older person: A practical approach. The Oncologist, 5(3), 224-237.
- Bertakis, K.D., Azarim R., Helmsm L.J., Callahanm E.J., & Robbins, J.A. (2000). Gender differences in the utilization of health care services. Journal of Family Practice, 49(2), 147-152.
- Brett, K.M., & Burt, C.W. (2001). Utiliztion of ambulatory medical care by women: United States, 1997-98: National Health Survey.
- Burdette-Radoux, S., & Muss, H.B. (2006). Adjuvant chemotherapy in the elderly: whom to treat, what regimen? Oncologist, 11(3), 234-242.
- Extermann, M., Chen, H., Cantor, A.B., Corcoran, M.B., Meyer, J., Grendys, E., Cavanaugh, D., Antonek, S., Camarata, A., Haley, W.E., & Balducci, L. (2002). Predictors of tolerance to chemotherapy in older cancer patients: a prospective pilot study. European Journal of Cancer, 38(11), 1466-1473.
- Farran, C.J., Loukissa, D., Perraud, S., & Paun, O. (2003). Alzheimer's disease caregiving information and skills. Part I: care recipient issues and concerns. Research in Nursing & Health, 26(5) 366-375.
- Farran, C.J., Loukissa, D., Perraud, S., & Paun, O. (2004). Alzheimer's disease caregiving information and skills. Part II: Family caregiver issues and concerns. Research in Nursing & Health, 27(1), 40-51.
- Flood, K.L., Carroll, M.B., Le, C.V., Ball, L., Esker, D.A., & Carr, D.B. (2006). Geriatric syndromes in elderly patients admitted to an oncology-acute care for elders unit. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 24(15), 2298-2303.

- Given, B., Given, C., Azzouz, F., & Stommel, M. (2001). Physical functioning of elderly cancer patients prior to diagnosis and following intial treatment. Nursing Research, 50(4), 222-232.
- Grant, M., Cooke, L., Bhatia, S., & Forman, S.J. (2005). Discharge and unscheduled readmissions of adult patients undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplantation:
 Implications for developing nursing interventions. Oncology Nursing Forum, 32(1), E1 E8.
- Hallgren, K.A. (2012). Computing inter-rater reliability for observational data: An overview and tutorial. Tutorials in Quantitative Methods for Psychology, 8(1), 23-34.
- Hurria, A., & Lichtman, S.M. (2008). Clinical pharmacology of cancer therapies in older adults. British Journal of Cancer, 98(3), 517-522.
- Institute of Medicine. (2008). Retooling for an Aging America: Building the Health Care Workforce. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- Johnson, R., & Weiner, J. (2006). A profile of frail older Americans and their caregivers. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute.
- Kurtz, M.E., Kurtz, J.C., Stommel, M., Given, C.W., & Given, B.A. (2000). Symptomatology and loss of physical functioning among geriatric patients with lung cancer. Journal of Pain and Symptom Mangement, 19(4), 249-256.
- Lewis, M., Pearson, V., Corcoran-Perry, S., & Narayan, S. (1997). Decision making by elderly patients with cancer and their caregivers. Cancer Nursing, 20(6), 389-397.
- Lichtman, S.M., Balducci, L., & Aapro, M. (2007). Geriatric oncology: A Field coming of age. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 25(14), 1821-1823.

- Lichtman, S.M., & Skirvin, J.A. (2000). Pharmacology of antineoplastic agents in older cancer patients. Oncology, 14(12), 1743-1763.
- Lichtman, S., & Villani, G. (2000). Chemotherapy in the elderly: Pharmacologic considerations. Cancer Control, 7(6), 548-556.
- Lichtman, S., Wildiers, H., Chatlelut, E., Steer, C., Budman, D., Morrison, V.A., Tranchand, B., Shapria, I., & Aapro, M. (2007). International society of geriatric oncology chemotherapy taskforce: evaluation of chemotherapy in older patients - an analysis of the medical literature. Journal of Clinical Oncology, 25(14),1832-1843.
- Lotus Shyu, Y., Chen, M., & Lee, H. (2004). Caregiver's needs as predictors of hospital readmission for the elderly in Taiwan. Social Science & Medicine, 58(7),1395-1403.
- Lowenstein, A., & Gilbar, O. (2000). The perception of caregiving burden on the part of elderly cancer patients, spouses and adult children. Families, Systems & Health: The Journal of Collaborative Family HealthCare, 18(3), 337-346.
- McClaran, J., Berglas, R.T., & Franco, E. (1996). Long hospital stays and need for alternate level of care at discharge. Canadian Family Physician, 42, 449-461.
- Miller, E.A., & Weissert, W.G. (2000). Predicting elderly people;s risk for nursing home placement, hospitalization, functional impairment, and mortality: A synthesis. Medical Care Research and Review, 57(3), 259-297.
- Mittelman, M.S., Hanley, W.E., Clay, O.J., & Roth, D.L. (2006). Improving caregiver well-being delays nursing home placement of patients with Alzheier Disease. Neurology, 67(9),1592-1599.
- Morrison, V.A., Picozzi, V., Scott, S., Pholman, B. Dickman, E., Lee, M., Lawless, G., Kerr, R., Caggiano, V., Delgado, D., Fridman, M., Ford, J., & Carter, W.B. (2001). The impact of

age on delivered dose intensity and hospitalizations for febrile neutropenia in patients with intermediate-grade non-Hodgkin's lymphoma receiving initial CHOP chemotherapy: a risk factor analysis. Clinical Lymphoma, 2(1), 47-56.

- National Alliance for Caregiving, American Association for Retired Persons. (2009). Caregiving in the US.
- National Family Caregivers Association. What is family caregiving? Available at: http://www.thefamilycaregiver.org/who_are_family_caregivers/what_is_family_caregivi ng.cfm. Accessed November 22, 2008.
- National Research Council. (2004). Health Literacy: A Prescription to End Confusion. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- National Research Council. (2008). Cancer Care for the Whole Patient: Meeting Psychosocial Health Needs. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- Norcross, W., Ramirez, C., & Palinkas, L. (1996). The influence of women on the health careseeking behavior of men. The Journal of Family Practice, 43(5), 475-480.
- Paun, O., Farran, C.J., Perraud, S., & Loukissa, D.A. (2004). Successful caregiving of persons with Alzheimer's disease: skill development over time. Alzheimer's Care Quarterly, 5(3), 241-251.
- Picone, G., Wilson, R.M., & Chou, S. (2003). Analysis of hospital length of stay and discharge destination using hazard functions with unmeasured heterogeneity. Health Economics, 12(12),1021-1034.
- Proctor, E.K., Morrow-Howell, N., Li, H., & Dore, P. (2000). Adequacy of home care and hospital readmission for elderly congestive heart failure patients. Health & Social Work, 25(2), 87-96.

- Proctor, S., Wilcockson, J., Pearson, P., & Allgar, V. (2001). Going home from the hospital: The carer/patient dyad. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 35(2), 206-217.
- Repetto, L. (2003). Greater risks of chemotherapy toxicity in elderly patients with cancer. Supportive Oncology, 1(4), 18-24.
- Rinehart, M.E. (2004). Cancer and the older population: Considerations for healthcare professionals. Topics in Geriatric Rehabilitation, 20(2),75-80.
- Schulmeister, L., & Gobel, B.H. (2008). Symptom management issues in oncology nursing. Nursing Clinics of North America, 43(2), 205-220.
- Schumacher, K.L., Beidler,S.M., Beeber, A.S., & Gambino, P. (2006). A transactional model of cancer family caregiving skill. Advances in Nursing Science, 29(3), 271-286.
- Schumacher, K.L., Stewart, B.J., Archbold, P.G., Dodd, M.J., Dibble, S.L. (2000). Family caregiving skill: development of the concept. Research in Nursing Health, 23(3), 191-203.
- Schwarz, K.A., & Elman, C.S. (2003). Identification of factors predictive of hospital readmissions for patients with heart failure. Heart & Lung, 32(2), 88-99.
- Shyu, Y.L. (2000). Development and testing of the Family Caregiving Factors Inventory (FCFI) for home health assessment in Taiwan. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 32(1), 226-234.
- Sullivan, K., & Dunton, N.J. Development and validation of the stroke knowledge test. Topics and Stroke and Rehabilitation, 1(3), 19-28.
- Tamayo, G.J., Broxson, A., Munsel, M., & Cohen, M.Z. (2010). Caring for the Caregiver. Oncology Nursing Forum, 37(1), E50-E57.
- Vickery, B.G., Mittman, B.S., Connor, K.I., Pearson, M.L., Della Penna, R.D., Ganiats, T.G., DeMonte, R.W., Chodosh, J., Cui, X., Vassar, S., Duan, N., & Lee, M. (2006). The effect

of a disease management intervention on quality and outcomes of dementia care: A randomized, controlled trial. Annals of Internal Medicine, 145(10), 713-726.

- Weaver, C., Schiech, L., Held-Warmkessel, J., Kedziera, P., Haney, E., DiLullo, G., Babb. J.S., Ruth, K, Dell, D., & Barsevick, A. (2006). Risk for unplanned hospital readmission of patients with cancer: Results of a retrospective medical record review. Oncology Nursing Forum, 33(3), E44-E52.
- Wedding, U., Rohrig, B., Klippstein, A., Pientka, L., & Hoffken, K. (2007). Age, severe comorbidity and functional impairment independently contribute to poor survival in cancer patients. Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology,133(12), 945-950.
- Werner, P. (2001). Correlates of family caregivers' knowledge about alzheimer's disease. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry, 16(1), 32-38.
- Yoo, B., Bhattacharya, J., McDonald, K., & Garder, A. (2004). Impacts of informal caregiver availability on long-term care expenditures on ECD countries. Health Services Research, 39(6),1971-1992.

CHAPTER FOUR: FACTORS RELATED TO UNPLANNED HOSPITAL ADMISSIONS IN OLDER ADULTS WITH CANCER

Abstract

Older adults comprise approximately 60% of cancer diagnoses and receive the majority of cancer treatment, and experience unplanned hospital admissions. However, little is known about why older adults under treatment for cancer experience a high number of unplanned hospital admissions. The purpose of this chapter is to explore the factors related to unplanned hospital admissions and determine if one or more factors are predictive of unplanned hospital admissions of older adults with cancer.

The study used a prospective longitudinal design and a retrospective chart review. The setting for this chapter was adult oncology outpatient infusion centers and inpatient units within a community cancer center in central Florida. A convenience sample of 129 dyads of older adults with cancer and their family caregiver was used. Family caregiver demographic and side effect knowledge data was collected prospectively during interviews with family caregivers using a newly developed tool, NAFKCAT. Patient demographic and clinical data were obtained through a retrospective medical record review. Descriptive statistics and logistic regression analyses were used to evaluate data. Predictive variables included impaired function and side effects of infection and fever and vomiting and diarrhea. The dependent variable was unplanned hospital admissions.

Unplanned hospital admissions were more likely to occur when older adults had the presence of an impaired function (physiologic and/or psychologic) and side effects of infection /fever and vomiting/diarrhea. Impaired function and family caregiver knowledge did not moderate the effects of these side effects on unplanned hospital admissions.

Findings suggest that the presence of impaired function and side effects of infection and fever and vomiting and diarrhea predict unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer during the active treatment phase. Side effects may or may not be related to chemotherapy and also may be related to other existing comorbidities.

Nurses are can conduct targeted assessments to identify older adults and their family caregivers who will need additional follow-up and support during the cancer treatment trajectory. Information gained from these assessments will assist nurses to provide practical and tailored strategies to reduce the risk for unplanned admissions.

Introduction

Older adults are one of the fastest growing age groups and are estimated to account for 20% of the U.S. population by 2030. In 2014, over 1.6 million people will be diagnosed with cancer in the United States (American Cancer Society, 2014). Older adults comprise the majority of patients with cancer (63%) and are the recipients of the greatest amount of chemotherapy (Lichtman, Wildiers et al. 2007, American Cancer Society 2014, Siegel, Ma et al. 2014). A growing body of literature suggests that chemotherapy treatment can be safe and effective in older patients who present with minimal risk factors (e.g. comorbidities, geriatric syndromes) (Crivellari, Bonetti et al. 2000, National Comprehensive Cancer Network 2014). However, older adults with cancer have a higher prevalence of comorbidities and poorer physical and mental health (HRQOL) lower higher function and well-being compared to those without cancer (Smith et al, 2008). Also, the effects of aging (e.g. declining reserves and organ function) and comorbid illnesses increase the risk for chemotherapy side effects and symptoms in older adults (Balducci and Extermann 2000, Crivellari, Bonetti et al. 2000, Repetto 2003, Balducci 2007, Hurria and

Lichtman 2007, Lichtman, Wildiers et al. 2007, Hurria 2008, Jakobsen and Herrstedt 2009, Flores and Ershler 2010). The effects of aging and comorbidities on chemotherapy side effects and symptoms suggests these effects may increase the risk for an unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer.

The majority of chemotherapy treatment is administered in the out-patient setting. The transition of cancer treatment delivery from in-patient to out-patient settings has increased the burden of side effect-related symptom monitoring and self-management to the older adult and their family caregiver at home (Kurtz, Kurtz et al. 2000, Lowenstein and Gilbar 2000, Given, Given et al. 2001, Morrison, Picozzi et al. 2001, Rinehart 2004, Schulmeister and Gobel 2008). Though most common treatment-related symptoms can be managed in the home setting, family caregivers are often unprepared and lack the skill to adequately monitor and manage chemotherapy side effects (Schumacher, Steward et al. 2000). A variety of side effects and symptoms such as fever and dehydration have been reported as reasons for unplanned hospital admissions in adult and older adults with cancer (Grant, Cooke et al., 2005, Floodd, Carroll et al. 2006, Weaver, Schiech et al., 2006, Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). Family caregivers who are unprepared and unskilled to monitor and manage these side effects adds to the risk for the unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer.

Unplanned and repeated hospital admissions are a costly phenomenon in all disease categories of older adult populations (Proctor, Morrow-Howell et al. 2000, Ottenbacher, Smith et al. 2001, Philbin, Dec et al. 2001, Bowles, Naylor et al. 2002, Schwartz and Elman 2003, Chodosh, Seeman et al. 2004, Garman, McConnell et al. 2004, Inouye, Zhang et al. 2008, Jencks, William et al. 2009, Wong, Chan et al. 2010). In 2004, almost 20% of the elderly who were discharged from the hospital were readmitted within 30 days and 34% were readmitted

within 90 days. Medicare paid \$17.4 billion for unplanned hospital readmissions (Jencks, Williams et al. 2009).

Several studies have described various factors related to unplanned and repeated hospital admissions in older adult populations primarily with heart failure and other non-cancer conditions. Physiologic factors include functional limitations such as dependence in self-care (Proctor, Morrow-Howell et al. 2000, Ottenbacher, Smith et al. 2001, Schwarz and Elman 2003, Jencks, Williams et al. 2009), comorbidities (Philbin, Dec et al. 2001, Inouye, Zhang et al. 2008), and advanced age (Inouye, Zhang et al. 2008, Jencks, Williams et al. 2009). Cognitive impairment was identified as a psychologic factor (Chodosh, Seeman et al. 2004). Social factors include having a low income (Proctor, Morrow-Howell et al. 2000, Philbin, Dec et al. 2001, Jencks, Williams et al. 2009), living alone or being unmarried (Ottenbacher, Smith et al. 2001, Inouye, Zhang et al. 2008), and problems with caregiver support (Proctor, Morrow-Howell et al. 2000, Schwarz and Elman 2003). Few studies address the factors that predict unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer.

Aging, comorbidities, and inadequate side effect management at home adds to the risk for negative outcomes of cancer and cancer treatment on the older adult at home. With the number of older adults being diagnosed and treated for cancer increasing, it is essential to explore the factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions in this population. The purpose of this study is to explore the factors related to unplanned hospital admissions and determine if one or more factors are predictive of unplanned hospital admissions of older adults with cancer. Two research questions are addressed in this study. What are the differences in illness characteristics, impaired function presence, side effects, and family caregiver knowledge of those who experience an unplanned hospital admission versus those who do not? Is there evidence for the

direct and/or moderator effects of family caregiver knowledge and availability and older adult side effects and impaired function proposed in the conceptual model?

Literature Review

Few studies have examined factors related to unplanned hospital admissions in older adults under treatment for cancer. Consistent with literature that have examined unplanned hospital admission in the general older adult population, these few studies have also identified physiologic, psychologic and social factors related to unplanned admissions. The majority of factors reported in the literature were physiologic, including: pre-existing illness characteristics impaired functioning, or cancer treatment-related side effects or symptoms.

Several pre-existing illness characteristics have been identified as predictors of unplanned hospital admissions in the literature. These include being: age 70 or older (Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014); diagnosed with gastrointestinal (Flood, Carroll et al. 2006, Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014), lung, hematologic, or breast cancers (Flood, Carroll et al. 2006); and diagnosed with late stage disease (Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008). Comorbidities identified were diabetes, chronic pulmonary disease, and congestive heart failure (Manzano, Luo et al. 2014).

Functional impairments such as mobility issues were identified as a predictor or UHA (Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008). Limitations or dependence in activities of daily living (ADLs) or instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) were also identified related to unplanned hospital admissions (Flood, Carroll et al. 2006).

Cancer-related or treatment-related symptoms were identified as reasons for an unplanned hospital admission in older adults with cancer, The most common reasons for admission include gastrointestinal effects (e.g. nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, and/or dehydration), weight loss, infection (manifested as fever or pneumonia), cardiac dysfunction (hypo and hypertension), other organ dysfunction (renal failure, hypoxia), and pain (Flood, Carroll et al. 2006, Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006, Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). Receiving adjuvant therapy (chemotherapy or radiation therapy) was also identified as a predictor of unplanned hospital admissions (Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008).

Psychologic factors associated with unplanned hospital admissions in older adults were related to mental function (i.e. cognitive impairment) or mental health (i.e. depression). Flood and collegues (2006) examined characteristics of older adults with cancer admitted for an acute illness and found that cognitive impairments such as dementia or delirium and depressive symptoms were factors related to those who experienced an unplanned hospital admission. Bowles and colleagues (2006) did not specifically measure cognitive impairment, but identified having "trouble concentrating" as a predictor for unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer.

The social factors identified as predictors of unplanned hospital admissions were financial and family support concerns. Financial concerns were reported as living at the poverty level and being a recipient of Medicaide (Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). Family support concerns were limited to living alone and "caregiver difficulty". "Caregiver difficulty" was not well defined but caregiver was described as a support person who lived with and provided help with medical and daily issues (Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006).

In summary, the limited number of studies examining factors related to unplanned hospital admission in older adults with cancer does not provide a comprehensive overview of who is most at risk for an unplanned hospital admission during cancer treatment. Further study

and investigation of all of these factors in the older adult cancer population are warranted. Findings may assist with identifying high risk patients early in the treatment trajectory and offering appropriate support to reduce the risk of unplanned hospital admissions.

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual model of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer (UHA-OAC) was used to frame the present study as shown in Figure 4.



Figure 4. Conceptual model of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer (copyright Patricia I. Geddie)

The UHA-OAC was intuitively developed and based on the physiologic, psychologic, and social factors identified in the literature and this researcher's clinical experience related to unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. In this model, unplanned hospital admission is defined as an unexpected or unplanned admission to the hospital for acute care services during the cancer treatment phase. The UHA-OAC acknowledges that unplanned hospital admission in older adults with cancer is influenced by more than one factor. The UHA-OAC hypothesizes that unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer are directly related to specific cancer treatment-related side effects, which may be directly or indirectly related to various physiologic, psychologic, and social factors.

The concepts within the physiologic construct include pre-existing illness characteristics (patient age, cancer type, cancer stage, comorbidity), impaired physical function (mobility, continence), and cancer treatment-related symptoms (fever, vomiting, diarrhea). These symptoms were selected because they are commonly associated with most cancer chemotherapy regimens, they are acute and can occur within 1 - 10 days after chemotherapy, and patients are expected to self-mange these symptoms at home.

The concepts within the psychologic construct are mental function (memory) and mental health (depression). These concepts are included because the presence or absence of both may moderate the relationship of cancer treatment side effect-related symptoms management and unplanned hospital admissions.

The concept within the social construct is family caregiver support. This is defined as the caregiver's knowledge of symptoms and their management as well as their availability to support the older adult during treatment. The model proposes that the presence or absence of family caregiver support may moderate the relationship between cancer treatment side effect-related symptom management and unplanned hospital admissions.

This model maintains that the factors related to unplanned hospital admissions are: 1) multidimensional, objective, and dynamic; 2) interactive with each other and one factor may

influence another on unplanned hospital admissions; 3) presence or absence of these factors during treatment may directly or indirectly result in unplanned hospital admissions.

Methods

Design, Setting, and Sample

A prospective longitudinal design was used with retrospective chart review to follow a convenience sample of patient-caregiver dyads for four months. This study was conducted at the adult oncology outpatient infusion centers and inpatient units within a community cancer center in central Florida. Participants were recruited and enrolled over a six-month period. A total of 143 dyads of patients and their family caregivers were approached to participate in the study from June 2012 to December 2012; nine declined. One hundred and thirty-four older adults with cancer and their family caregivers agreed to participate.

Inclusion criteria for older adults were: age 65 and older, English-speaking, diagnosed with cancer or cancer recurrence within the past 2-6 months, to receive first chemotherapy, able to identify a caregiver, and be willing to participate. Older adults were excluded if they had a documented life expectancy less than the duration of the study or no identified family caregiver. Caregivers were eligible if they were 18 years or older, identified by the older adult as a caregiver, and willing to participate.

A power analysis was done to determine sample size. Assuming a power of .80 and alpha of .05, a sample of 120 dyads was needed to detect a medium effect size (d = .50) in analyses addressing the research questions. Oversampling of participants was done to offset attrition. The final sample included 129 dyads of older adults with cancer and their family caregivers as shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Sample identification and enrollment process

Study Measures

Older adult patient demographics, illness characteristics, and unplanned hospital admissions were obtained by the PI from the subject's electronic medical record. These data were recorded on the PI developed *Patient Medical Record Data Collection Form*. This tool had 15 items and consists of three sections: 1) patient demographics (5 items): age, gender, race/ethnicity, education level, and employment status, 2) patient characteristics (9 items): cancer diagnosis and stage, number and type of chemotherapy agents, number of prescription medications, number and type of comorbidities, and any impaired function (i.e. mobility assistance devices, incontinence, memory problems, depression), and 3) any unplanned hospital admission. Pre-testing with 10 medical records found that 100% of the data could be captured in the subject's electronic medical record.

Older adult comorbidity type and severity were obtained by the PI from the subject's electronic medical record. Comorbidity severity was measured using the *Cumulative Index Rating Scale-Geriatric (CIRS-G)*. The17 item tool evaluated the presence and severity of comorobidity within 13 organ systems. For each organ system, severity is scored as Level 0: no problem to Level 4: severe. The CIRS-G is a well-defined and validated scale for measuring comorbidity in older adults with cancer (Extermann, M., Overcash, J., Lyman, G.H., et al, 1998). The CIRS-G has good interrater (Kendall's W > .82) reliability. The intraclass correlation coefficient was 0.78 (95% lower bound estimate [LBE], 0.55) for the total score and 0.81 (95% LBE, 0.61) for subscale scores in outpatients. In geriatric populations, the CIRS scores correlated with outcomes such as mortality, hospitalization rate, and functional disability (0.81) (Miller, M.D., Paradis, C.F., Houck, P.R., et al, 1992).

Family caregiver demographics and characteristics were obtained by the PI from the interview. These data were recorded on the *PI developed Caregiver Demographic Sheet*. The form consists of 12 questions regarding caregiver: age, gender, race/ethnicity, education level, employment status, relationship to patient, previous caregiving experience, and availability to patient. Family caregiver availability to the older adult was assessed in terms of living with or separately. If living separately, the proximity and frequency of contacts were recorded.

The Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool (NAFCKAT) is a tool developed by the PI and was used to assess the family caregiver's knowledge of two side effects commonly linked to unplanned hospitalizations: fever and dehydration (Geddie, 2015). It consists of 11 short, open-ended questions which assess knowledge and a plan of action for fever and dehydration. The NAFCKAT was designed to be administered in a scripted, one-on-one interview with the patient identified family caregiver. Any information seeking questions from the family caregiver were recorded on the back of the form.

Responses to each item are scored on a 3-point scale (-1 "worst answer", 0 "don't know", and +1 "best answer"). The measure can be scored by summing item responses for a given individual to create a total score with a possible range of -11 to +11. Fever and dehydration subscale scores can also be calculated separately from the total score. This tool has undergone initial psychometric testing and is both valid and reliable with interrater reliability agreement of 97.6% (Geddie, 2015).

Procedure

The study was approved by the hospital's cancer center and university's institutional review boards. All patients were screened for inclusion criteria and identified by the PI from the

hospital's electronic scheduling system one week prior to their first planned chemotherapy appointment. Eligible patients were approached in the waiting room and were asked to identify a family caregiver who was present. The older adult and their identified family caregiver were invited to a private area in the hospital's treatment center to learn about the study. After the study was explained, informed consent was obtained from the older adult. Waiver of consent was approved for the family caregiver since no identifiable data were being collected. Baseline data collection began immediately.

Family Caregiver Interview

Interviews lasted approximately 10 to 20 minutes. Demographic and knowledge data were collected using the family caregiver demographic sheet and the NAFCKAT. If the interview stimulated question about management of fever or dehydration, the PI directed the family caregiver to the patient's oncology health care team for answers to their questions to maintain consistency with the usual processes of care and to avoid intervention bias. All family caregiver participants were thanked for their participation and given a \$5 gift card as a "thank you" for their time at the end of the interview.

Medical Record Review

The subject's electronic medical record was reviewed for demographic and patient factors (i.e. illness characteristics and functional impairments). Unplanned hospital admissions were found by reviewing the electronic hospital in-patient list of new admissions at least four times a week (excluding weekends) for four months of each older adult's participation. The PI had access to this information as part of her Clinical Nurse Specialist (CNS).position at the hospital and IRB approved the process.

Statistical Analysis

SPSS®, version 21, was used to conduct all analyses. Descriptive statistics (frequencies, means, medians, and percent) were used to examine older adult and family caregiver demographic and characteristics. Skew and kurtosis indices suggested that all continuous variables were normally distributed except family caregiver subcategories of availability (distance and contacts). Transformation did not correct the skew so the availability variable was changed to a categorical/discrete variable "lives with" (yes, no).

Prior to multivariate analysis, some of the nominal variables were combined or had response categories collapsed to accommodate low frequency response categories. For example, older adults' presence of any physical and psychologic impaired functions were condensed to "impaired function", the side effects of fever and infection were combined to create the variable "fever/infection", and vomiting and diarrhea were combined to create the variable "vomiting/diarrhea".

A series of t-tests for independent groups for continuous variables and chi-square tests for categorical variables were used to determine whether any differences existed between the unplanned hospital admission group versus the no admission group. Then, univariate analyses (chi-square likelihood ratio tests), were used to identify variables for multivariate logistic regression. Finally, a series of multivariate logistic regressions were conducted with unplanned hospital admission as the dependent variable. Multicollinearity was controlled with (a) mean centering of continuous variables involved in interaction terms, and (b) only entering their respective tolerance levels when greater than 0.40. All statistical tests were two-sided and considered statistically significant if p values were less than 0.05.

Results

Sample Characteristics

A total of 143 dyads of patients and their family caregivers were approached to participate in the study from June 2012 to December 2012. Nine dyads declined because of fatigue or pain and 5 were lost to follow-up resulting in a study sample of 129 older adults with cancer and their family caregivers. The average age of the older adult was 71.72 years (sd 5.54). Gender was well distributed between males and females (45.7% and 54.3%). Most older adults were married (69.8%), Caucasian (76.0%), and retired (89.9%). Fifty-nine (45.7%) older adults experienced an unplanned hospital admission. Fifty-four were admitted to the research site setting and five were admitted to other local hospital sites. Most admissions occurred in the first month after their initial chemotherapy treatment (n = 28, 47.5%). No significant differences were found between groups (no admission versus admission) of older adults for demographic characteristics. Table 6 presents older adult and family caregiver sample characteristics for the whole sample and by group).

The majority of family caregivers were female (65.7%) and Caucasian (72.4%), with a mean age of 61.26 years. The typical caregiver was college-educated (61.2%), unemployed or retired (63.6%), lived with the older adult (77.5%) and identified themselves as a spouse or partner (57.5%). Many had general caregiving experience (56.6%) and demonstrated adequate knowledge and a plan of action to address symptoms of fever and dehydration as indicated by an overall NAFCKAT mean score of 9.22. No significant differences were found between family caregivers with respect to their family member experiencing or not experiencing an unplanned hospital admission ($p \ge .20$).

	Unplanned Hospital		No H	ospital	Total	
Characteristic	Adn	nission	Adm	ission		
	(n	= 59)	(n =	= 70)	(N =	= 129)
	Patient	Family	Patient	Family	Patient	Family
		Caregiver		Caregiver		Caregiver
Age (years)"						
Mean	72.56	62.07	71.01	60.59	71.72	61.26
(sd)	(5.84)	(14.11)	(5.216)	(12.10)	(5.541)	(13.03)
Median	72	65	69	65	71.0	65
(range)	(65 – 88)	(18 - 84)	(65–87)	(27 - 85)	(65 - 88)	(18-85)
Characteristic	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)
Gender						
Male	45.8(27)	35.6 (21)	45.7 (32)	27.1 (19)	45.7 (59)	29.9 (40)
Female	54.2(32)	64.4 (38)	54.3 (38)	72.9 (51)	54.3 (70)	65.7 (89)
Marital Status						
Married	71.2(42)	59.3 (35)	68.6(48)	60.0 (42)	69.8(90)	57.5 (77)
Unmarried	31.5(17)	40.7 (24)	31.43(22)	40.0 (28)	30.2(39)	40.3 (52)
Ethnic Group						
Caucasian	45(76.3)	45 (76.3)	53 (75.7)	52 (74.3)	98(76.0)	97 (72.4)
Hispanic	10(16.9)	9 (16.7)	8 (11.4)	9 (12.9)	18(14.0)	18 (13.4)
African	3 (5.1)	2 (3.7)	9 (12.9)	8 (11.4)	12 (9.3)	11 (8.2)
American						
Asian	1 (1.7)	1 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	1 (1.4)	1 (0.8)	3 (2.2)
Relationship Status						
Spouse/partner	42(71.2)	35 (59.3)	48 (68.6)	42 (60.0)	90(69.8)	77 (57.5)
Other	17(28.8)	24 (40.7)	22(31.43)	28 (40.0)	39(30.2)	52 (40.3)
Employment						
Yes	6 (10.2)	21 (35.6)	7 (10.0)	26 (37.1)	13(10.1)	47 (36.4)
No	53(89.8)	38 (64.4)	63 (90.0)	44 (62.8)	116(89.9)	82 (63.6)
Living with Older Adult						
Yes	-	76.3 (45)	-	78.6 (55)	-	77.5 (100)
No	-	23.7 (14)	-	21.4 (15)	-	22.5 (29)
NAFCKAT Total						
Score						
Mean		9.58 (1.80)		8.93		9.22 (2.13)
(sd)				(2.34)		

Table 6. Older adult and family caregiver sample characteristics by group (N = 129)

^aMeans and sds as well as medians and ranges are both reported if one sample sub group has skew greater than |1|.

Table 7 outlines the older adult cancer and illness characteristics for the whole sample and by group (no admission versus admission). Cancer types were lung (25.6%), gastrointestinal (17.8%), and head and neck (13.2%), lymphoma (10.9%), gynecologic (7.8%), breast (7.8%) and other (17.0%) cancers. Most had stage IV (47.1%) cancer. Most participants received 2 or more chemotherapy drugs (69.8%) of which alkylating agents were the most prescribed (71.3%). The majority of participants had no functional impairments (60.5%), took more than five prescription medications (81.4%), and had 3 or more comorbidities (61.3%) with an average CIRS-G score of 3.55 (2.32). The most prevalent comorbidities were hypertension (77.3%), diabetes mellitus (24.3%), coronary artery disease and arthritis (17.6%). Older adults who experienced an unplanned hospital admission had more functional impairments (49.2% versus 30.0%, p = 0.02), and endocrine comorbidities (44.1% versus 27.1%, p = 0.05) than those who were not admitted.

Presence of side effects was documented as an individual occurrence or in combination. Categories of side effects experienced by participants were gastrointestinal (n = 36, 27.9%), infection (n = 27, 20.9%) pain (n = 18, 14%), respiratory (n = 17, 13.2%), cardiac (n = 7, 5.4%), and other (n = 23, 17.8%). Only twenty-nine (22.5%) participants had no documented side effects in the medical record. Side effects were more common in participants in the unplanned hospital admission group compared to the no admission group: of infection and fever (28.8% versus 11.4%, p = .01), vomiting and diarrhea (28.8% versus 8.6%, p = .00), dehydration (10.0% versus 0.0%, p = .00), dysphasia (11.9% versus 1.4%, p = .02), and cardiac (10.2% versus 1.4%, p = .04).

	Unplann	ed Hospital	Overall	Chi-square
	Âdm	issions		-
Characteristic	Yes	No		p value
	(n =59)	(n = 70)	(N = 129)	-
Cancer Diagnosis	<u>% (n)</u>	<u>% (n)</u>	<u>% (n)</u>	
Lung	27.1 (16)	24.3 (17)	25.6 (33)	0.71
Gastrointestinal (colon,	15.3 (9)	20.30 (14)	17.8 (23)	0.44
pancreas)				
Head and Neck	20.3 (12)	7.1 (5)	13.2 (17)	0.09
Lymphoma	10.2 (6)	11.4 (8)	10.9 (14)	0.82
Gynecologic	3.3 (2)	11.4 (8)	7.8 (10)	0.09
Breast	6.7 (4)	8.6 (6)	7.8 (10)	0.51^{a}
Other	16.9 (10)	17.1 (12)	17.0 (22)	0.40
Cancer Stage				
Stage				0.18
Ι	5.1 (3)	14.3 (10)	10.7 (13)	0.14^{a}
II	20.8 (11)	15.7 (11)	18.1 (22)	0.66
III	27.1 (15)	20.0 (14)	23.9 (29)	0.46
IV	45.8 (24)	47.1 (33)	47.1 (57)	0.46
Unknown	10.2 (6)	2.9 (2)	6.2 (8)	
Chemotherapy Drugs				
Number				0.033
1	40.7 (24)	21.4 (15)	30.2 (39)	
2	37.3 (22)	61.4 (43)	50.4 (65)	
3	15.3 (9)	14.3 (10)	14.7 (19)	
4	6.8 (4)	2.9 (2)	4.7 (6)	
Type ^c				
Antitumor	1.7(1)	0.0 (0)	0.8 (1)	$0.457^{\rm a}$
Antibiotics				
Anthracyclines	10.2 (6)	8.6 (6)	10.1 (13)	0.975
Antimetabolites	32.2 (19)	25.7 (18)	27.9 (36)	0.545
Alkylating	62.7 (37)	78.6 (55)	71.3 (92)	0.047
Vinca Alkyloid	18.6 (11)	15.7 (11)	17.1 (22)	0.659
Taxane	35.6 (21)	35.7 (25)	35.7 (46)	0.989
Miscellaneous	3.4 (2)	2.9 (2)	3.1 (4)	1.000^{a}
Monoclonal	25.4 (15)	31.47 (22)	28.7 (37)	0.453
Antibody				
Impaired Function				0.016
Ŷes	49.2 (29)	30.0 (21)	39.5 (51)	
No	50.8 (30)	70.0 (49)	60.5 (78)	
Polypharmacy	``´	× /		
Mean	5.59	4.09	4.78	0.2442^{b}
(sd)	(3.74)	(3.62)	(3.74)	
Median	4.00	4.00	4.00	

Table 7. Older adult pre-existing illness characteristics by group (N = 129)

	Unplanne	ed Hospital	Overall	Chi-square
	Adm	issions		_
Characteristic	Yes	No		p value
	(n =59)	(n = 70)	(N = 129)	
(range)	(0 - 18)	(0 - 23)	(0 - 23)	
Comorbidity				0.4298
Yes	94.6 (56)	90.0 (63)	92.2 (119)	
No	5.1 (3)	10.0 (7)	7.7 (10)	
Number				
Mean	3.29	2.71	2.98	0.071^{b}
(sd)	(1.68)	(1.64)	(1.68)	
Median	3.00	3.00	3.00	
(range)	(0 - 5)	(0 - 5)	(0 - 5)	
Types ^c	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)	
Cardiac	81.4 (48)	82.9 (58)	82.2 (106)	0.824
Respiratory	18.6 (11)	20.0 (14)	19.4 (25)	0.846
Gastrointestinal	30.5 (18)	20.0 (14)	24.8 (32)	0.169
Musculoskeletal	30.5 (18)	24.3 (17)	27.1 (35)	0.428
Endocrine	44.1 (26)	27.1 (19)	34.9 (45)	0.045
Other	42.4 (25)	27.1 (19)	34.1 (44)	0.069
CIRS-G Score				
Mean	3.75	3.39	3.55	0.371 ^b
(sd)	(2.31)	(2.34)	(2.32)	

^a Fisher's Exact test

^bt- test

^cPercents may not sum up to 100 because some patients had more than one and type of comorbidity and type of chemotherapy drug.

Primary reasons for unplanned hospital admission were documented as: 1) vomiting and/or diarrhea (n = 17, 28.8%), 2) fever (n = 14, 23.7%), 3) dehydration (n = 13, 10.1%), 4) nausea (n = 8, 13.6), 5) dysphagia (n = 7, 11.9%), and 6) other (n = 28, 47.4%). Table 8 outlines side effects of the older adults for the whole sample and by group (no admission versus admission).

	Unplanne Adm	ed Hospital issions	Overall	p value
Characteristic	Yes	No		
	(n =59)	(n = 70)	(N = 129)	
Side Effects/Symptoms ^c	% (n)	% (n)	% (n)	
None	0.0(0)	22.5 (29)	22.5 (29)	$.000^{\mathrm{a}}$
Fever/Infection	28.8 (17)	11.4 (8)	19.4 (25)	.013 ^b
Vomiting/Diarrhea	28.8 (17)	8.6 (6)	17.8 (23)	.003 ^b
Nausea	13.6 (8)	5.7 (4)	9.3 (12)	.142 ^a
Dysphagia	11.9 (7)	1.4 (1)	6.2 (8)	.023 ^a
Dehydration	10.1 (13)	0.0(0)	10.1 (13)	$.000^{a}$
Other				
Pain	8.5 (5)	18.6 (13)	14.0 (18)	.099 ^b
Cardiac	10.2 (6)	1.4 (1)	5.4 (7)	$.047^{a}$
Respiratory	15.3 (9)	11.4 (8)	13.2 (17)	.522 ^b
Miscellaneous	13.6 (8)	21.4 (15)	17.8 (23)	.245 ^b
^a Fisher's Exact test				

1000000000000000000000000000000000000	Table 8.	Older ad	ılt side	effects	by group	(N = 129)
---------------------------------------	----------	----------	----------	---------	----------	-----------

^bChi-Square test

^cPercents may not sum up to 100 because some patients had more than one type of symptom.

Correlates of Impaired Function, Side Effects, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions

The correlations between all predictor variables can be found in Table 9. Initially, family caregiver knowledge (NAFCKAT score); family caregiver availability (lives with); older adult impaired function; older adult fever/infection; and older adult vomiting/diarrhea were to be used in the regression analysis as predictors and moderators. However, family caregiver knowledge and availability were not significantly correlated with unplanned hospital admissions (r = .152, p > 0.05 and r = -.027, p > 0.05. respectively) and, as such, were not included in the final analysis. Impaired function and side effects of fever/infection and vomiting/diarrhea were significantly correlated with unplanned hospital admissions (r = .212, p < 0.05; r = .219, p < 0.05; r = .263, p < 0.01, respectively). No evidence of multicollinarity (tolerance > 0.40) was found for these variables.

	Unplanned Hospital	Impaired Function	Fever/Infection	Vomiting/ Diarrhea	NAFCKAT Score	Availability (Lives
	Admissions	1 unction		Diarrita	Score	with)
Unplanned		.212*	.219*	.263**	.152	027
Hospital		.016	.013	.003	.085	.757
Admissions						
Impaired			076	.079	.146	.056
Function			.395	.374	.098	.531
Fever/Infection				.028	.105	.076
				.754	.235	.391
Vomiting/					.171	137
Diarrhea					.053	.121
NAFCKAT						.066
Score						.458

Table 9. Correlations of predictors v	with unplanned hospital	admissions
---------------------------------------	-------------------------	------------

Correlation Coefficient sig (2-tailed) **p < 0.01 and *p < 0.05

NAFCKAT – Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool

Impaired Function and Side Effects as Predictors of Unplanned Hospital Admissions

Logistic Regression: Basic Model

A logistic regression analysis was conducted to explain unplanned hospital admissions using the variables of impaired function, side effects of fever/infection, and vomiting/diarrhea as predictors. The model X^2 was statistically significant as shown in Table 10. The Wald criterion demonstrated that impaired function (p = .01), infection/fever (p = .01), and vomiting/diarrhea (p= .01) were significant predictors. An unplanned hospital admission was more likely to occur in older adults with impaired function (OR = 2.416, 95% CI [1.216, 5.738]), fever/infection (OR =3.705, 95% CI [1.387, 9.893]), or vomiting/diarrhea (OR = 4.237, 95% CI [1.487 – 12.073]).

	β	Wald	р	OR	95% CI
Impaired Function	.971	6.020	.014	2.641	1.216 - 5.738
Fever/Infection	1.310	6.829	.009	3.705	1.387 - 9.893
Vomiting/Diarrhea	1.444	7.303	.007	4.237	1.487 - 12.073
Goodness-of-fit statistics	df	X^2			
Model	3	21.603	3.0	000	
Hosmer-Lemeshow	3	.292	.9	061	
-2 log likelihood					156.529
	β	Wald	р	OR	95% CI
Impaired Function	1.014	6.953	.008	2.757	1.297 - 5.857
Fever/Infection	1.303	.7.040	.008	3.680	1.406 - 9.637
Goodness-of-fit statistics	df	X^2			
Model	2	13.455	5.0	001	
Hosmer-Lemeshow	2	.345	.8	341	
-2 log likelihood					164.438
	β	Wald	р	OR	95% CI
Impaired Function	.855	5.032	.025	2.351	1.114 - 4.961
Vomiting/Diarrhea	1.436	7.510	.006	4.202	1.505 - 11.734
Goodness-of-fit statistics	df	X^2			
Model	2	14.267	77	001	
Hosmer-Lemeshow	2	1.270	.5	530	
-2 log likelihood					163.626

Table 10. Logistic regression: basic model of predictors

Logistic Regression: Moderation Model

A logistic regression model was tested to investigate whether the impact of each side effect (fever/infection and vomiting/diarrhea) and unplanned hospital admission was moderated by impaired function or family caregiver knowledge (NAFCKAT score). However, there was no evidence of moderation for impaired function or family caregiver knowledge (p > 0.40) as shown in Table 11.

	ß	Wald	n	OR	95% CI
	P	,, ara	<u>r</u>	<u> </u>	
Impaired Function	1.104	7.046	.008	3.018	1.335 - 6.820
Fever/Infection	1.477	6.485	.001	4.380	1.405 - 13.650
Impaired Function*Fever/Infec	612	.341	.559	.542	.070 - 4.226
Goodness-of-fit statistics	df	X^2			
Model	3	13.783	3.0	03	
Hosmer-Lemeshow	2	.000	1.	000	
-2 log likelihood				1	64.110
	β	Wald	р	OR	95% CI
Impaired Function	1.034	6.184	.013	2.811	1.245 - 6.348
Vomiting/Diarrhea	1.932	7.228	.007	6.900	1.688 - 28.210
Impair Function*Vomit/Diarrhea	-1.151	1.233	.267	.316	.041 - 2.414
Goodness-of-fit statistics	df	X^2			
Model	3	15.485	5.0	01	
Hosmer-Lemeshow	2	.000	1.	000	
-2 log likelihood				1	62.408
	β	Wald	р	OR	95% CI
		2 2 1 5	.067	1.200	.987 - 1.460
NAFCKAT Score	.183	5.545			
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection	.183 1.227	5.879	.015	3.411	1.265 - 9.195
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection	.183 1.227 334	5.879 <u>1.494</u>	.015 .222	3.411 .716	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223
NAFCKAT ScoreFever/InfectionNAFKCAT*Fever/InfectionGoodness-of-fit statistics	.183 1.227 334 <i>df</i>	5.343 5.879 1.494 X2	.015	3.411 .716	$\frac{1.265 - 9.195}{.419 - 1.223}$
NAFCKAT ScoreFever/InfectionNAFKCAT*Fever/InfectionGoodness-of-fit statisticsModel	$ \begin{array}{r} .183\\ 1.227\\334\\ \hline df\\ \hline 3 \end{array} $.015 .222 4 .0	3.411 .716 17	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223
NAFCKAT ScoreFever/InfectionNAFKCAT*Fever/InfectionGoodness-of-fit statisticsModelHosmer-Lemeshow	$ \begin{array}{r} .183\\ 1.227\\334\\ \hline df\\ \hline 3\\ 5\\ \end{array} $	$ 5.343 5.879 1.494 \overline{X^2} 10.20^2 5.084 $.015 .222 4 .0 .4	3.411 .716 17 06	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood	$ \begin{array}{r} .183\\ 1.227\\334\\ \hline df\\ \hline 3\\ 5\end{array} $	$ 5.343 5.879 1.494 \overline{ x^2} 10.204 5.084 $.015 .222 4 .0 .4	3.411 .716 17 06 1	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood	.183 1.227 334 <u>df</u> 3 5 <u>β</u>	5.343 5.879 1.494 <u>X²</u> 10.204 5.084 Wald	.015 .222 4 .0 .4 .4	3.411 .716 17 06 1 OR	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood	.183 1.227 334 <u>df</u> 3 5 β	$ 3.343 5.879 1.494 X^2 10.204 5.084 Wald $.015 .222 4 .0 .4 	3.411 .716 17 06 1 OR	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood	.183 1.227 334 <u>df</u> 3 5 β .091	5.343 5.879 1.494 <u>X²</u> 10.204 5.084 Wald	.015 .222 4 .0 .4 <u>p</u> .332	3.411 .716 17 06 1 OR 1.096	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI .911 - 1.318
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood NAFCKAT Score Vomiting/Diarrhea	.183 1.227 334 <u>df</u> 3 5 β .091 1.272	$ \begin{array}{r} 3.343 \\ 5.879 \\ 1.494 \\ X^2 \\ 10.204 \\ 5.084 \\ \hline Wald \\ .094 \\ .545 \\ \end{array} $.015 .222 4 .0 .4 .4 .4 .332 .020	3.411 .716 17 06 1 0R 1.096 3.568	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI .911 - 1.318 1.227 - 10.375
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood NAFCKAT Score Vomiting/Diarrhea NAFKCAT*Vomiting/Diarrhea	.183 1.227 334 <u>df</u> 3 5 B .091 1.272 .200	5.343 5.879 1.494 X^{2} 10.204 5.084 Wald $.094$ $.545$ $.284$.015 .222 4 .00 .4 .020 .332 .020 .480	3.411 .716 17 06 1 0R 1.096 3.568 1.222	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI .911 - 1.318 1.227 - 10.375 .700 - 2.132
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood NAFCKAT Score Vomiting/Diarrhea NAFKCAT*Vomiting/Diarrhea Goodness-of-fit statistics	$ \begin{array}{r} .183\\ 1.227\\334\\ \hline df\\ 3\\ 5\\ \hline \mathbf{\beta}\\ \hline .091\\ 1.272\\ .200\\ \hline df\\ \end{array} $	5.343 5.879 1.494 X^{2} 10.204 5.084 Wald $.094$ $.545$ $.284$ X^{2}	.015 .222 4 .0 .4 .4 .4 .0 .4 .332 .020 .480	3.411 .716 17 06 1 0R 1.096 3.568 1.222	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI .911 - 1.318 1.227 - 10.375 .700 - 2.132
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood NAFCKAT Score Vomiting/Diarrhea NAFKCAT*Vomiting/Diarrhea Goodness-of-fit statistics Model	$ \begin{array}{r} .183 \\ 1.227 \\334 \\ \hline df \\ 3 \\ 5 \\ \hline \mathbf{\beta} \\ 0.091 \\ 1.272 \\ .200 \\ \hline df \\ 3 \\ \end{array} $	5.343 5.879 1.494 X^{2} 10.204 5.084 $Wald$ 0.94 $.545$ $.284$ X^{2} 11.295	.015 .222 4 .0 .4 .4 <u>p</u> .332 .020 .480 5 .0	3.411 .716 17 06 1 0R 1.096 3.568 1.222 10	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI .911 - 1.318 1.227 - 10.375 .700 - 2.132
NAFCKAT Score Fever/Infection NAFKCAT*Fever/Infection Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow -2 log likelihood NAFCKAT Score Vomiting/Diarrhea NAFKCAT*Vomiting/Diarrhea Goodness-of-fit statistics Model Hosmer-Lemeshow	$ \begin{array}{r} .183\\ 1.227\\334\\ \hline df\\ 3\\ 5\\ \hline \mathbf{\beta}\\ \hline \mathbf{\beta}\\ 0.091\\ 1.272\\ .200\\ \hline df\\ 3\\ 6\\ \hline \end{array} $	5.343 5.879 1.494 X^{2} 10.204 5.084 $Wald$ 094 $.545$ $.284$ X^{2} 11.295 7.260	.015 .222 4 .00 .4 .020 .480 5 .00 .2	3.411 .716 17 06 1 0R 1.096 3.568 1.222 10 97	1.265 - 9.195 .419 - 1.223 67.689 95% CI .911 - 1.318 1.227 - 10.375 .700 - 2.132

Table 11. Logistic regression: Moderation model of main effects and interaction effects

Discussion

Forty-seven percent of older adults in this study experienced an unplanned hospital admission. Although this number is high, it falls within the range reported for older adults in the post-cancer treatment phase which is 7.7% to 59% (Weaver et al, 2006; Bowles et al, 2008; Manzano et al, 2014). It is important to understand the factors that predict unplanned hospital admissions during active cancer treatment because older adults are more vulnerable to and less tolerant of cancer treatment-related side effects.

Functional impairment and two key chemotherapy side effects, namely fever/infection and vomiting/diarrhea, were the predictors of unplanned hospital admissions during chemotherapy treatment. Based on the literature about older adults and unplanned hospital admissions, other demographic and illness characteristics were expected to be predictors of unplanned hospital admissions, but were non-significant in this study. For example, other studies have shown that being older, non-Caucasian, and having less family support predicted unplanned hospital admissions (Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006, Bowles, McCorkle et al. 2008, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). This study sample was predominantly Caucasian and by its very nature focused on patients with support. Thus this study sample represents a "best case" sample with respect to vulnerability and even in this "best case", nearly half of the patients experienced an unplanned hospital admission. Also, more advanced stage cancer, cardiac and/or respiratory comorbidity, and a higher CIRS-G score were not more likely in those who experienced an unplanned hospital admission. These findings suggest that cancer stage and comorbidity may not be good indicators for tolerance to cancer treatment-related side effects in older adults.

Impaired Function

Twenty-nine (49.2%) older adults in this study who experienced an unplanned hospital admission had one or more documented pre-existing functional impairment. In this study, functional impairment identified as problems with mobility, continence, depressive symptoms, and memory This is similar to findings by Bowles et al (2008) who reported functional impairments of mobility (59%) as a predictor for older adults with cancer who experienced poor discharge outcomes after cancer surgery (i.e. unplanned hospital admission). In general, functional impairments have been reported as high as 42% in older adults in the general population (National Center for Health Statistics 2012) and 48% in older adults with cancer (Flood, Carroll et al. 2006, Koroukian, Murray et al. 2006). Also, impaired function has been associated with morbidity and decreased survival in older adults with cancer (Maione, Perrone et al. 2005; Extermann and Hurria 2007; Koroukian, Xu et al. 2010). With an expected growth of cancer incidence and aging population (Seigel, Ma et al. 2014; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2013), impaired function and other health related concerns need to be identified during cancer treatment planning and follow-up. Planning care to support this population during cancer treatment will be critical for reducing and/or preventing unwanted outcomes such as unplanned hospital admissions.

Side Effects

The presence of fever/infection or vomiting/diarrhea predicted unplanned hospital admissions in this study. Other studies of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer have found similar symptoms as predictors (Weaver, Schiech et al. 2006, Manzano, Luo et al. 2014). However, the older adults in these studies were post cancer surgery and 1 -2 years
post cancer diagnosis. None or only a small portion of their samples (6.9% to 22%) had received chemotherapy at some time during the study period. It is possible that the symptoms reported in these prior studies were related to other causes such as complications from the cancer diagnosis, comorbid conditions and other prescriptions.

A surprising finding in this study was that older adults in the unplanned hospital admission group experienced more chemotherapy-related side effects than older adults in the group that were not admitted, but had fewer multi-drug chemotherapy treatment and fewer alkylating-type chemotherapy drugs. Treatment with single drug chemotherapy should be more well-tolerated than multi-drug treatment because the side effect profiles are less varied and over-lapping (De Vita and Lawrence 2011). Also, chemotherapy-related side effects are expected to be less pronounced in those who received fewer alklyating-type chemotherapy drugs (Chabner and Longo 2011). This finding suggests older adults with cancer may experience chemotherapy-related side effects regardless of the number and type of chemotherapy drugs received. Older adults with declining physiologic reserves and organ function have been reported to have increased chemotherapy-related side effects i.e. neutropenia, gastrointestinal symptoms (Extermann, Chen et al. 2002, Wedding, Friedemann et al. 2007, Jakobsen and Herrstedt 2009).

Strengths and Limitations

First, this study was conducted at one cancer center. However, the findings from this study may be generalizable to other settings and parts of the country. The demographic, illness characteristics, and functional impairments found in this sample from the Southeastern part of the United States were similarly reported in other predictor studies of older adults with cancer

located in other parts of the country namely the Northeastern and Southwestern United States (Weaver, Bowles, Mazano).

Second, patient data collected for this study was obtained from the hospital's electronic medical record. No data was missing and was easily located in the standard documentation that is a part of usual care at the cancer center.

Third, the presence of functional impairment was limited to mobility (use of assistive devices), and patients' report of incontinence, depressive symptoms, and memory problems. Other types or severity of impaired function i.e. IADL and ADL were not included or measured in this study. Even so, this study demonstrated that theses functional impairments are readily identified and were found to be significant predictors of unplanned hospital admissions.

Third, the number of unplanned hospital admissions was recorded only if documented in the medical record. It is unlikely that unplanned hospital admissions in this study occurred at other hospital facilities. Patients with cancer tend to seek oncology care services, including emergent care, at the facility where their oncology team is located. Of the 59 older adults who experienced an unplanned hospital admission in this study, only five patients were admitted to other hospital sites outside of this research site setting and was documented in the medical record.

Lastly, the NAFCKAT is a newly developed tool and only measured knowledge and plan of action for specific chemotherapy side effects associated with unplanned hospital admissions. The impact of other factors such as family caregiver self-efficacy, cognitive impairment, depression, stress, and burden on unplanned hospital admissions is not known.

Nursing Implications

Practice

The presence of impaired function such as mobility limitations, which can be easily identified at pre-treatment assessment, should be a prompt to evaluate for the presence of other needs. Nurses should consider advocating for a comprehensive geriatric assessment to identify other deficits in need of further monitoring and support. Comprehensive geriatric assessments have been supported and encouraged by many experts in geriatric oncology, and are recommended as part of usual care regardless of practice setting (National Comprehensive Cancer Network 2014). This information will be helpful to plan and provide care such as selfmanagement strategies that is appropriate for older adults and their family caregivers to implement at home.

A significant number of older adults in this study experienced an unplanned hospital admission in the first and second month of chemotherapy treatment. Early and ongoing monitoring and assessment of chemotherapy-related side effects after treatment is initiated may be beneficial. The usual practice of responding to needs when prompted by the patient may not be an effective strategy for side effect monitoring and support in this population. Nurses should consider scheduling weekly follow-up phone calls for older adults after the start of treatment to assess for side effects and reinforce self-management strategies to reduce or prevent the risk for an unplanned hospital admission.

Research

Several areas are recommended for future research. Functional impairment was assessed at pre-treatment in this study. It is possible that functional impairment(s) may occur anytime

during the treatment time frame. Identification of impaired function during treatment may serve as a prompt for nurses to initiate closer follow-up and monitoring in an effort to prevent a delayed or repeat unplanned hospital admission. Future studies should assess for the presence of impaired function at intervals during the entire treatment time period.

Second, future research using established geriatric tools/instruments should be considered to measure other types of impaired function that may not be easily identified or reported at pretreatment assessment. It is not known if other types of functional impairments that are not readily identified, such as performance of IADLs and ADLs, may also predict unplanned hospital admissions during chemotherapy treatment.

Third, future study incorporating periodic contact with the study participants during the active treatment time period would be helpful to identify other crisis events that were not identified in this study. The incidence and number of urgent care and/or emergency room visits during the active treatment phase is not known.

Fourth, the cost and benefit of providing additional support in the home setting during the cancer treatment phase is not known. Unplanned and repeat hospital admissions are both costly and potentially harmful. Hospital admissions are one of the most costly expenses paid by Medicare. Also, patients are at risk for hospital acquired complications and infections during an unplanned hospital admission. Strategies that incorporate technology (i.e. telemedicine) and home visits by nurses and/or other healthcare personnel to monitor for side effects and effectiveness of self-management strategies should be explored. In addition, rich data can be obtained during periodic contacts to explore the patients' and their family caregivers' perspective of their experience with side effect recognition and management.

Lastly, more studies are needed to examine other aspects of the family caregiver and it's potential association with unplanned hospital admission in older adults with cancer. For example, how psychosocial factors such as self-efficacy, cognitive impairment, depression, and burden and stress are associated with unplanned hospital admissions.

Conclusions

Findings from this study identified impaired function and the side effects of fever/infection and vomiting/diarrhea to be predictive of unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. Oncology nurses can advocate for more targeted assessments for older adults' baseline and ongoing function, proactive monitoring and providing ongoing and purposeful support in the home setting. These findings argue for future research regarding the further exploration of these and other factors that may predict unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer. Future research is needed to understand and measure how family caregivers manage chemotherapy-related side effect at home. Findings from this study may assist with future development of effective strategies to identify older adults with cancer who need additional support to remain home during the active cancer treatment.

References

American Cancer Society (2014). Cancer facts and figures 2014. Atlanta, GA, American Cancer Society.

Balducci, L. (2007). "Aging, frailty, and chemotherapy." Cancer Control 14(1): 7-12.

Balducci, L. and M. Extermann (2000). "Management of cancer in the older person: A practical approach." <u>The Oncologist</u> **5**: 224-237.

- Bowles, K. H., R. McCorkle and I. F. Nuamah (2008). "Homecare referrals and 12-week outcomes following surgery for cancer." Oncology Nursing Forum **35**(3): 377-383.
- Bowles, K. H., M. D. Naylor and J. B. Foust (2002). "Patient characteristics at hospital discharge and a comparison of home care referral decisions." Journal of the American Geriatrics Society **50**(2): 336-342.
- Chabner, B. A. and D. L. Longo (2011). <u>Cancer chemotherapy and biotherapy: principles and</u> practice, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Chodosh, J., T. E. Seeman, E. Keeler, A. Sewall, S. H. Hirsch, J. M. Guralnik and D. B. Reuben (2004). "Cognitive decline in high-functioning older persons is associated with an increase risk of hospitalization." Journal of American Geriatric Society 52: 1456-1462.
- Crivellari, D., M. Bonetti, M. Castiglione-Gertsch, R. D. Gelber, C.-M. Rudenstam, B.
 Thurlimann, K. M. Price, A. S. Coates, C. Hurny, J. Berhard, J. Lindtner, J. Collins, H.-J.
 Senn, F. Cavalli, J. Forbes, A. Gudgeon, E. Simoncini, H. Cortes-Funes, A. Veronesi, M.
 Fey and A. Goldhirsch (2000). "Burdens and benefits of adjuvant cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil and tomoxifen for edlerly patients with breast cacner: The international breast cancer study group trial VII." Journal of Clinical Oncology 18(7): 1412-1422.
- De Vita, V. and T. Lawrence (2011). "De Vita, Hellman, and Rosenberg's Cancer: Principles and Practice of Oncology." Editorial Lippincott Williams and Wilkins.
- Extermann, M., H. Chen, A. B. Cantor, M. B. Corcoran, J. Meyer, E. Grendys, D. Cavanaugh, S. Antoneck, A. Camarata, W. E. Haley and L. Balducci (2002). "Predictors of tolerance to chemotherapy in older cancer patients: A prospective pilot study." <u>European Journal of Cancer</u> 38: 1466-1473.

- Extermann, M. and A. Hurria (2007). "Comprehensive geriatric assessment for older patients with cancer." Journal of Clinical Oncology **25**(14): 1824-1831.
- Extermann, M., J. Overcash, G. H. Lyman, J. Parr and L. Balducci (1998). "Comorbidity and functional status are independent in older cancer patients." Journal of Clinical Oncology 16(4): 1582-1587.
- Flood, K. L., M. B. Carroll, C. V. Le, L. Ball, D. A. Esker and D. B. Carr (2006). "Geriatric syndromes in elderly patients admitted to an oncology-acute care for elders unit." <u>Journal</u> <u>of Clinical Oncology</u> 24(15): 2298-2303.
- Flores, I. Q. and W. Ershler (2010). "Managing neutropenia in older patients with cancer receiving chemotherapy in a community setting." <u>Clinical Journal of Oncology Nursing</u> 14(1): 81-86.
- Garman, K. S., E. S. McConnell and H. J. Cohen (2004). "Inpatient care for elderly cancer patients: the role for Geriatric Evaluation and Management Units in fulfilling goals of care." <u>Critical Reviews in Oncology Hematology</u> 51: 241-247.
- Geddie, P. (2015). Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool: Development and Psychometric Testing.
- Given, B., C. Given, F. Azzouz and M. Stommel (2001). "Physical functioning of elderly cancer patients prior to diagnosis and following intial treatment." <u>Nursing Research</u> 50(4): 222-232.
- Grant, M., L. Cooke, S. Bhatia and S. J. Forman (2005). "Discharge and unscheduled readmissions of adult patients undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplantation:
 Implications for developing nursing interventions." <u>Oncology Nursing Forum</u> 32(1): E1 E8.

- Hurria, A. (2008). "Adjuvant chemotherapy and hormonal therapy for older adults with breast cancer." <u>Seminars in Oncolgy</u> **35**(6): 618-624.
- Hurria, A. and S. M. Lichtman (2007). "Pharmacokinetics of chemotherapy in the older patient." <u>Cancer Control</u> **14**(1): 32-43.
- Inouye, S. K., Y. Zhang, R. N. Jones, P. Shi, L. A. Cupples, H. N. Calderon and E. R. Marcantonio (2008). "Risk factors for hospitalization among community-dwelling primary care older patients: development and validation of a predictive model." <u>Medical Care</u> 46(7): 726-731.
- Jakobsen, J. N. and J. Herrstedt (2009). "Prevention of chemotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting in elderly cancer patients." <u>Critical Reviews in Oncology/Hematology</u> 71: 214-221.
- Jencks, S. F., M. V. Williams and E. A. Coleman (2009). "Rehospitalization among patients in Medicare fee-for-service program." <u>New England Journal of Medicine</u> 360(14): 1418-1420.
- Koroukian, S. M., P. Murray and E. Madigan (2006). "Comorbidity, disability, and geriatric syndromes in elderly cancer patients receiving home health care." <u>Journal of Clinical</u> <u>Oncology</u> 24(15): 2304-2310.
- Koroukian, S. M., F. Xu, P. M. Bakaki, M. Diaz-Insua, T. P. Towe and C. Owusu (2010).
 "Comorbidities, functional limitations, and geriatric syndromes in relation to treatment and survival patterns among elders with colorectal cancer." <u>The Journals of Gerontology</u> <u>Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences</u> 65(3): 322-329.

- Kurtz, M. E., J. C. Kurtz, M. Stommel, C. W. Given and B. A. Given (2000). "Symptomatology and loss of physical functioning among geriatric patients with lung cancer." <u>Journal of</u> <u>Pain and Symptom Mangement</u> 19(4): 249-256.
- Lichtman, S. M., H. Wildiers, E. Chatelut, C. Steer, D. Budman, V. A. Morrision, B. Tranchand,
 I. Shapira and M. Aapro (2007). "International society of geriatric oncology chemotherapy taskforce: Evaluation of chemotherapy in older patients - An analysis of the medical literature." Journal of Clinical Oncology 25: 1832-1843.
- Lowenstein, A. and O. Gilbar (2000). "The perception of caregiving burden on the part of elderly cancer patients, spouses and adult children." <u>Families, Systems & Health: The Journal of Collaborative Family HealthCare</u> **18**(3): 337-346.
- Maione, P., F. Perrone, C. Gallo, L. Manzione, F. V. Piantedosi, S. Barbera, S. Cigolari, F. Rosetti, E. Piazza, S. F. Robbiati, O. Bertetto, S. Novello, M. R. Migliorino, A. Favaretto, M. Sapatafora, F. Ferrau, L. Frontini, A. Bearz, L. Repetto and C. Gridelli (2005).
 "Pretreatment quality of life and functional status assessment significantly predict survival of elderly patients with advanced non-small-cell lung cancer receiving chemotherapy: A prognostic analysis of the Multicenter Italian Lung Cancer in the Elderly Study "Journal of Clinical Oncology 23(28): 6865-6872.
- Manzano, J.-G., R. Luo, L. Elting, M. George and M. E. Suarez-Almazor (2014). "Patterns and predictor of unplanned hospitalization in a population-based cohort of elderly patients with GI cancer." <u>Journal of Clinical Oncology</u> **32**(31): 3527-3533.
- Miller, M. D., C. F. Paradis, P. R. Houck, S. Mazumdar, J. A. Stack, A. H. Rifai, B. Mulsant and C. F. Reynold (1992). "Rating chronic medical illness burden in geropsychiatric practice

and research: Application of cumulative illness rating scale." <u>Psychiatry Research</u> **41**: 237-248.

- Morrison, V. A., V. Picozzi, S. Scott, B. Pohlman, E. Dickman, M. Lee, G. Lawless, R. Kerr, V. Caggiano, D. Delgado, M. Fridman, J. Ford and W. B. Carter (2001). "The impact of age on delivered dose intensity and hospitalizations for febrile neutropenia in patients with intermediate-grade non-Hodgkin's lymphoma receiving initial CHOP chemotherapy: a risk factor analysis." <u>Clinical Lymphoma</u> 2(1): 47-56.
- National Center for Health Statistics (2012). <u>Older Americans 2012: Key Indicators of Well-</u> <u>being</u>, Federal Interagency Forum on Aging Related Statistics.
- National Comprehensive Cancer Network (2014). NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology: Senior Adult Oncology (V1. 2014).
- Ottenbacher, K. J., P. M. Smith, S. B. Illig, R. C. Fiedler, V. Gonzales and C. V. Granger (2001). "Characteristics of persons rehospitalized after stroke rehabilitation." <u>Archives of</u> <u>Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation</u> 82: 1367-1374.
- Philbin, E. F., G. W. Dec, P. L. Jenkins and T. G. DiSalvo (2001). "Socioeconomic status as an independent risk factor for hospital readmission for heart failure." <u>The American Journal</u> of Cardiology 87: 1367-1371.
- Proctor, E. K., N. Morrow-Howell, H. Li and P. Dore (2000). "Adequacy of home care and hospital readmission for elderly congestive heart failure patients." <u>Health & Social Work</u> 25(2): 87-96.
- Repetto, L. (2003). "Greater risks of chemotherapy in elderly patients with cancer." <u>The Journal</u> <u>of Supportive Oncology</u> **1**(suppl 2): 18-24.

- Rinehart, M. E. (2004). "Cancer and the older population: Considerations for healthcare professionals." <u>Topics in Geriatric Rehabilitation</u> **20**(2): 75-80.
- Schulmeister, L. and B. H. Gobel (2008). "Symptom management issues in oncology nursing." Nursing Clinics of North America **43**(205-220).
- Schumacher, K. L., B. J. Stewart, P. G. Archbold, M. J. Dodd and S. L. Dibble (2000). "Family caregiving skill: development of the concept." <u>Research in Nursing Health</u> 23: 191-203.
- Schwarz, K. A. and C. S. Elman (2003). "Identification of factors predictive of hospital readmissions for patients with heart failure." <u>Heart & Lung: The Journal of Acute and</u> <u>Critical Care</u> 32(2): 88-99.
- Siegel, R., J. Ma, Z. Zou and A. Jemal (2014). "Cancer statistics, 2014." <u>CA: A Cancer Journal</u> for Clinicians **64**(9): 9-29.
- Smith, A. W., B. B. Reeve, K. M. Bellizzi, L. C. Harlan, C. N. Klabunde, M. S. Amsellem, A. S. Bierman and R. D. Hays (2008). "Cancer, comorbidities, and health-related quality of life in older adults." <u>Health Care Financial Review</u> 29(4): 41-56.
- Weaver, C., L. Schiech, J. Held-Warmkessel, P. Kedziera, E. Haney, G. DiLullo, J. Babb, K.
 Ruth, D. Dell and A. Barsevick (2006). "Risk for unplanned hospital readmission of patients with cancer: Results of a retrospective medical record review." <u>Oncology</u>
 Nursing Forum **33**(3): E44-E52.
- Wedding, U., H. Friedemann, C. Bokemeyer, L. Pientka and K. Hoffken (2007). "Tolerance to chemotherapy in elderly patients with cancer." <u>Cancer Control</u> **14**(1): 44-56.
- Wong, F. K. Y., M. F. Chan, S. Chow, D. Chang, L. Chung, W. Lee and R. Lee (2010). "What accounts for hospital readmission?" <u>Journal of Clinical Nursing</u> 19: 3334-3346.

APPENDIX A: NURSE ASSESSMENT OF FAMILY CAREGIVER KNOWLEDGE AND ACTION TOOL (NAFCKAT)

Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool ©				
FEVER : I want to understand what you know	FEVER : I want to understand what you know about fever.			
KNOWLEDGE	Cold, Flu Eyes don't look "right"			
What are your first clues that someone has a	Not acting or looking "right"			
fever? (Prompt: What does that person "look	lethargy, less responsive			
like" to you?)	■ pain, aching (anywhere) ■ swelling			
(If only one answer, ask, "Anything else?")	(anywhere) Feels warm/hot			
	Color: flushed/pale, redness (anywhere)			
	don't know			
	Other			
KNOWLEDGE	Ves			
Do vou own a thermometer?	No			
KNOWLEDGE	Ves			
Do you know how to use a thermometer?	No			
KNOWLEDGE	■ 99F ■ 100F ■ 101F ■ >101F			
What number or reading on a thermometer	I don't know			
would mean "a fever" to you?(Choose one)	Other (write number here)			
KNOWLEDGE	$\leq 1 \text{ day}$ 1 day 2 days			
After how many days does a continuous fever	= 1 day $=$ 1 day $=$ 2 days			
become a concern to you?	don't know			
become a concern to you.	Other			
ACTION	give Tylenol ASA grive fluids take			
What would you do for a fever? (If only one	temperature call MD			
answer ask "Anything else?")	take to FD urgent care			
unswer, usk, Thrything else.)	don't know			
	Other			
ACTION	$\leq 1 \text{ day}$ 1 day 2 days			
After how many days would you call the doctor	= 3 days = 4 + days			
nurse or emergency services? (Choose one)				
nurse, or emergency services. (Choose one)	Other			
DFHVDRATION. I want to understand what	you know about yomiting and diarrhea			
KNOWLEDGE	1/day $2/day$ $3/day$			
How many TIMES a day does vomiting or	$= 1/\operatorname{dir} y$ $= 2/\operatorname{dir} y$ $= 5/\operatorname{dir} y$			
diarrhea becomes a concern to you?	don't know			
diarried becomes a concern to you.	Other			
KNOWLEDGE	1 day 2 days			
After how many \mathbf{DAVS} does vomiting or	3 days = 4 + days			
diarrhea becomes a concern to you?	don't know			
diarried becomes a concern to you.	Other			
ACTION	Give fluids OTC or home remedies call MD			
What would you do if vomiting or diarrhea	take to ED urgent care			
becomes a concern to you? (If only one answer	don't know			
"Anything else?")	Other			
	\sim 1 day \sim 2 days			
ACTION After how many days would you call the dector	= 1 day = 1 day = 2 days			
nurse or emergency services?	$= \int days = \mp \int days$			
nurse, or emergency services:	Other			
	Omer			

Copyright Patricia I. Geddie

APPENDIX B: OLDER ADULT MEDICAL RECORD DATA COLLECTION TOOL

Patient Medical Record Data Collection Tool

Subject #_____

Demographic Data

Age: Gender: (0) Female (1) Male

Marital Status: (1) Married (2) Widowed (3) Divorced (4) Separated (5) Never married (6) Co-habitating

Racial/Ethnic groups: (1) Non-Hispanic Caucasian (2) Hispanic Caucasian (3) African American (4) Hispanic/Latino (5) Asian (6) Other

Employment status: (1) Full-time (2) Part-time (3) Retired (4) Unemployed

Polypharmacy (number of prescription medications):

Prior hospital admission(s) 1 year or less: (1) No, (2) Yes Reason:

Insurance: (1) Medicare (2) Medicaide (3) Supplemental (4) Other

Patient Factors: Illness Characteristics and Functional Impairment

Cancer Diagnosis:

Cancer Stage: (1) I (2) II (3) III (4) IV

Cancer Treatment drug regimen:

Co-morbid Conditions:

Number of co-morbid conditions: (1) 1, (2) 2, (3) 3, (4) 4, (5) 5 (6) >5

Impaired Function (Physiologic & Psychologic): (1) No limitations, (2) mobility, (3) history of falls, (4) incontinence, (5) dementia (6) depression

Outcome

Unplanned hospital admission(s): (0) No (1) Yes Month: (1) 1, (2) 2, (3) 3, (4) 4

Reason:

APPENDIX C: FAMILY CAREGIVER DEMOGRAPHICS

Family Caregiver Demographics

Answers to these questions will help us describe the kinds of people in this study. Thank you for your help.

Will you be living with and/or providing any help to the patient as they go through the chemotherapy treatments?

□No

□ Yes (If "yes" proceed to the questions below)

1. What is your relationship to patient?: ||Spouse/Partner, ||Adult child, ||Adult grandchild,

| |Other Relative | |Friend, ||Other

2. Do you live with patient? ||Yes ||No (If "Yes", skip a.)

a. If no, how far away do you live from the patient? _____hours____ minutes

b. How many days a week are you with the patient? ______ times a week

c. How much time, each day, are you with the patient? _____minutes _____hours

1. Gender: Male, HFemale

2. What is your Race/Ethnicity?: ||Caucasian, Non-Hispanic Caucasian, African American, ||Hispanic/Latino, ||Asian, Other

3. What is your age? : _____ years

4. What is your last grade or level of education completed? : <I ligh School, III ligh School/GED, II College or technical school, IIGraduate school

5. Are you currently employed, working? : Full time, ||Part time, ||Retired, Unemployed, ||Other

6. Do you have any caregiving experience as: □ parent, □ professional healthcare work, □ past experience caring for family member or other, □ any past experience caring for a family member or other who was treated with chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy □ Other _____

7. Have you ever been treated with chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy $2 + Y c_S = N o$

APPENDIX D: IRB APPROVAL OF HUMAN RESEARCH



1400 S. Orange Ave. Orlando, FL 32806 407.648.3800

endacco.com

April 12, 2012

Patricia Geddie 9400 Turkey Lake Rd Orlando, FL 32819

Dear Patricia,

Action has been taken regarding the following study:

Our Study # 12.026.04 Protocol Title: Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer Reason on Agenda: Initial submission Action Taken: Expedited approval performed by IRB Chair on 4/12/2012 Expiration Date: 4/11/2013

If you have any questions regarding the action taken, please contact the Oncology IRB office at (321)843-1412.

Regards,

David M. Flory, PhD, CIP

Manager and Chair, Oncology IRB





1400 S. Orange Ave. Orlando, FL 32806 407.648.3800

mdacco.com

May 30, 2012

Patricia Geddie 9400 Turkey Lake Rd Orlando, FL 32819

Dear Patricia,

Action has been taken regarding the following study:

Our Study # 12.026.04 Protocol Title: Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer Reason on Agenda: Initial submission Action Taken: Expedited approval performed by IRB Chair on 5/30/12 Action Explanation: Request for waiver of documentation of consent is approved for the family caregiver consent. Documentation of consent is required for patient participants. HIPAA authorization to use personal health identifiers is not waived. Study Expiration Date: 5/29/2013

If you have any questions regarding the action taken, please contact the Oncology IRB office at (321)843-1412.

Regards,

David M. Flory, PhD, CIP

Manager and Chair, Oncology IRB



APPENDIX E: CONSENT FORMS





IRB #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 1 of 9

1 Participant's Name:

Date:

2 Sponsor: Lupus Foundation of Florida

3 Principal Investigator: Patricia I. Geddie, MS, RN, CNS, AOCNS

4 Supervisory Principal Investigator: Anne E. Norris, PhD, RN, FAAN

5

9

10

- 6 MD Anderson Cancer Center Orlando
- 7 1400 South Orange Ave, MP# 780
- 8 Orlando, FL 32806

INFORMED CONSENT FOR CLINICAL RESEARCH

Researchers can learn about cancer by studying patient information. By studying the information
 from your medical record and comparing it to information gathered from other patients,

14 researchers may find ways to improve patient care. You are being asked to authorize collection

15 and storage of your medical record information gathered from your M. D. Anderson Cancer

16 Center Orlando medical record for a PhD nursing student research study at M D Anderson 17 Cancer Center Orlando (MD Anderson-Orlando) during your planned treatment time period.

Your medical record information will be stored in secure databases and may be used for future

Your medical record information will be stored in :
 research projects.

20

Research studies include only people who choose to take part. This consent form explains why the study is being done, what will happen during the study, and what your role will be if you choose to take part. This form also describes the possible risks of taking part in the study. After reviewing this information, you will be asked if you want to take part. Feel free to talk to your friends and loved ones, your personal doctor, and the study doctor before you decide. You will be asked to sign this form only if you choose to take part.

28 1. PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

The purpose of this study is to learn more about the factors that contribute to unplanned hospital admissions in older adults with cancer during the treatment phase. Information from this PhD nursing student's study will be used to help doctors and nurses be more helpful to older adults

- 32 nursing student's s33 with cancer.
- 34

36

29

30

31

2. EXPERIMENTAL DRUG /TREATMENT /DEVICE: None

Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffill amendment # and date)



IRB #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 2 of 9

3. LENGTH OF PARTICIPATION

The length of time for participation in this study will be to the time of the first unplanned hospital admission or end of planned treatment time period up to 4 months.

4. NUMBER OF PARTICIPANTS

8 There will be about 120 participants enrolled in this study at two sites of one cancer center in the 9 United States. M D Anderson-Oriando is approved to enroll up to 120 participants.

Inclusion/Exclusion criteria: Subjects enrolled in this study will be 65years or older, English speaking, living in the greater Orlando area, diagnosed with cancer within the past 2-6 months, will receive first time chemotherapy, can identify a family caregiver to participate in the Family Caregiver Interview Study, and be willing to participate. Subjects will be excluded if they have a life expectancy of less than the duration of the study and cannot identify a family caregiver to participate in the study.

18 5. STUDY PROCEDURES

19 If you decide to participate in this study, you will be asked to give permission to allow the 20 researcher to review your medical record obtained by MD Anderson Cancer Center Orlando at 21 two points in time during the treatment time period: at the first treatment and at any time you are 22 admitted to the hospital at Orlando Health.

23 24 Screening Tests: None

26 End-of-Treatment Visit: None

28 Follow-Up

6. RISKS/SIDE EFFECTS: The main risk to you is accidental release of information. Those persons who receive your health information may not be required by Federal and/or State privacy laws to protect it and may share your information with others without your permission, if permitted by laws governing them. To protect your privacy, all medical record information used for research is kept in secure and confidential databases. Your choice to give or deny consent and authorization will not affect the care you receive as a patient.

36

12

3

4 5

67

17

25

27

Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffitt amendment # and date)



IRB #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 3 of 9

7. RESEARCH RELATED INJURY: None

2 It is unlikely that you would find the collection of your medical record information upsetting. 3 However, if this were to happen, you could stop participating in the study. 4 For questions you have now or in the future about this study, research related risks, and/or 5 research related injuries, you may call Ms. Patricia I. Geddie, MS, RN, CNS, AOCNS at б 321- 843-5532 or 407-648-3800 and/or Anne E. Norris, PhD, RN, FAAN at 407-823-4185. 7 8 INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD 8. 9 10 An institutional review board (IRB) is a diverse group of scientists and non-scientists who assure 11 in advance and by periodic review that appropriate steps are taken to protect the rights, safety, 12 and well-being of all research participants. The IRB does this by reviewing research protocols 13 and related materials. 14 15 For more information about your rights as a research participant, you may call the Institutional 16 Review Board manager at 321 843-1412 or 800 648-3818 ext. 8431412. 17 18 You may also call the IRB at the University of Central Florida, Office of Research & 19 Commercialization at 407-823-2901. You may talk to them for any of the following reasons: 20 21 Your questions, concerns, or complaints are not being answered by the principal 22 investigators. 23 You cannot reach the principal investigators. 24 You want to talk to someone besides the principal investigators. 25 You want to get information or provide input about this research. 26 27 9. BENEFIT 28 29 While research that may be done with your information is not designed to help you specifically, 30 it may help others who may have cancer in the future. We cannot promise any benefits to you or 31 others from your taking part in this research. However, possible benefits include gaining 32 awareness the factors that contribute to an unplanned hospital admission during the planned 33 treatment time period. 34

35

ĩ

Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffl) amendment # and date)



IRB #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer", Page 4 of 9

1 10. ALTERNATE PROCEDURES OR TREATMENT

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

Your other option is not to take part in this study. You will receive the same treatment and care from your doctor if you do not participate in this study. The quality of your care will not change if you choose not to be part of this study, or if you stop being part of the study. You will not lose your usual medical or legal benefits if you choose not to participate in this study or if you stop

6 participating in this study.

11.

7 8

9 Your choice to participate in this study is voluntary. You do not have to take part in this study if you do not want to. If you choose to stop taking part in this study, you agree to see your study

investigator before you stop Your refusal to participate at any time will not be held against you.
 Your study investigator will talk with you about ending your participation.

15 12. STOPPING THE STUDY EARLY

Your participation in the study may be stopped without your consent by the study investigator
 because: The IRB and/or the principal investigators stop the study.

19 20 13. NEW FINDINGS

21

23

26

14

You will be told about any new findings or changes in this study that might affect your willingness to remain in this study.

24 25 14. COSTS: None

27 15. PAYMENT: None

28 29 You will not be paid to take part in this study. If any new drugs, treatments, devices or patents 30 are developed because of this study, you will not be paid for them.

31 32 16. FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE:

The research will be conducted during scheduled appointments provided to the participants at the cancer center. There are no forseeable costs that the participants may incur through participation in the research.

36

Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffit: amandment # and date)



IRB #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 5 of 9

17a. CONFIDENTIALITY OF RECORDS

Patricia Geddic will collect all medical record data collection forms and remove all identifiers after writing a number code on the medical record data collection form. A list linking names to number codes will be kept in a locked private office. Access to your medical record data collection form will be limited to people who have a need to review this information. These people are individuals charged with overseeing the study. They include: Dr. Anne Norris, University of Central professor, and members of the University of Central Florida (UCF) and M. D. Anderson Cancer Center Orlando Institutional Review Board (IRB). IRB members might review the name-number code list and consent forms for purposes of auditing the study procedures only.

3 4

5

30

2

17b. AUTHORIZATION TO USE OR DISCLOSE PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION (PHI) FOR RESEARCH

6 Federal Privacy Regulations, including the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act 7 (HIPAA), provide safeguards for privacy and security of health information that may identify 8 you. You will be given a copy of the Notice of Privacy Practices, which describes the 9 MD Anderson-Orlando privacy practices. In certain circumstances, PHI about you may be used 10 or disclosed for research purposes. 11 12

13 What PHI Is Collected in the Study?

Your PHI is information that could be used to find out who you are. It includes information in 14 your existing medical records and information created or collected during the study. 15

- The following PHI may be collected during your involvement with this study: 16 Name 17 18 Age Gender 19 Race and ethnic background 20 Personal medical history 21 Current and past drugs, therapies, surgeries, procedures 22 Current and past hospitalizations 23 Information from current and past physical exams 24 25 Who May Use or Disclose Your PHI? 26 The following individuals/organizations may use or disclose your PHI for this study: 27 Study investigator and the study investigator's team 28 MD Anderson-Orlando Institutional Review Board 29
 - Orlando Health, Inc.
 - Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffitt amendment # and date)



IRB #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 7 of 9

reports to the FDA to monitor the safety of participants, or federal regulatory agency

		reports to t	the FLYA to mount the sately of participanta, or restrict regardery against
2		auons.	L H L C
3	•	Orlando no	or your study investigator will release future information to the sponsor or
5		anyone els	e. a and a and a and a
6		If you with	ndraw your consent to use and release your health information, you will also
7		withdraw i	from the study because this information is a requirement of the study.
8		Your study	y investigator may discuss other research projects with you if she thinks the
9		other proje	eets relate to your condition. However, your health information cannot be
10		released to	another study investigator or sponsor to ask you to enroll in another study.
11		You have	the right to inspect (look over) and obtain a copy of your health information
12		that is kep	t for research purposes for as long as this information is held by your study
13		researcher	or Orlando Health, Inc. However, to ensure the integrity of the research, you
14		will not be	able to review some of the study information until the end of the study.
15		12223102230	6. · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
16	18.	CONSEN	T FOR OPTIONAL PROCEDURES: None
17			
18	Please	e check your	choice Yes or No to the statement(s) below. If you have any questions, please
19	talk to	your study	investigaor.
20			
21	÷.	140	a more than be and the formation more has been by the perimony investigator or
22	$T_{\rm c}$	I agree Inc	It my medical record information may be kept by the primary investigator or
23		ML Ander	30n-Ortanao, for use in failure research to tearn about other during with
24		cancer.	
22		Var	Na
20		103	110
28	2	Lavree the	at my medical record information may be used for research to answer other
29		auestions	that are not necessarily related to cancer.
30		Australia	
31		Yes	No
32			
33	3.	I agree the	at my study investigator or someone he or she chooses may contact me in the
34		future to a	isk me to take part in more research.
35		8	
36		Yes	No
37			
38	19.	RESOUR	CE(S): None

Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffit amendment 8 and date)

ų.



	IRB # Hosp	12.026.04 TI ital Admissio	TLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned ons in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 8 of 9
1	18.	CONSEN	T FOR OPTIONAL PROCEDURES: None
2		8819-989-996 (
3			
4	Pleas	e initial vour	choice Yes or No to the statement(s) below. If you have any questions, please
5	talk t	o vour study	doctor or nurse.
6	1200		
7			
8	1	Lagree the	at my medical record information may be kept by the primary investigator or
9	- 18 A	MD Ander	son-Orlando, for use in future research to learn about older adults with
10		cancer.	
11		1000000000	
12		Yes	No
13			
14	2	Lagree the	at my medical record information may be used for research to answer other
15	<u> </u>	questions 1	that are not necessarily related to cancer.
16		4	
17		Yes	No
18			
19	4	I agree the	it my study investigator or someone he or she chooses may contact me in the
20	3450	future to a	sk me to take part in more research.
21		Č	<i></i>
22		Yes	No
23		2011/20	
24	19.	RESOUR	CE(S)
25	100.0		inter (Roat)
26			

Version Date: 5/11/12 (Moffli) amendment # and date)

	Cancer Center Miking Cancer Hintor	
	Institutional Review Board Informed Consent Form	
IRB Ho	3 #: 12.026.04 TITLE: "Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Relat spital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer". Page 9 of 9	ed Factors, and Unplanned
1 20.	SIGNATURES	
2		
3 If th	he study is to gather information/data only, use this: My signatur	e means that I consent and
4 <i>aut</i>	thorize Ms. Patricia I. Geddie, MS, RN, CNS, AOCNS and his / H	er assistants, including MD
5 And	derson-Orlando, Orlando Health, Inc., their employees, and their	r agents to enroll me in this
6 stu	dy.	
7	13	
8 My	y signature means that I consent and authorize Ms. Patricia I. Ged	idie, MS, RN, CNS, AOCNS
9 and	d her research assistants, including MD Anderson-Orlando, Orlan	do Health, Inc., their
0 em	ployees, and their agents, to enroll me in this study and to perfor	m upon me the procedures
t des	scribed in this document. If any unforeseen conditions arise in the	e course of the study calling
2 in l	her judgment for procedures in addition to or different from those	e outlined in this study, I
fur	ther request and authorize her to do whatever she deems advisable	e.
1		
5 I.A	AM MAKING A DECISION TO TAKE PART IN THIS STU	DY. I HAVE READ ALL
7 OF	F THE ABOVE, ASKED QUESTIONS, RECEIVED ANSWE	RS ABOUT AREAS I DID
	VT UNDEDSTAND AND WILLING V CIVE MV CONSEN	sent and the sent & maintain and a station with t
8 NC	T UNDERSTAND, AND WILLINGET GIVE MIT CONSEL	T TO TAKE PART IN
8 NC 9 TH	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A	T TO TAKE PART IN COPY OF THIS
8 NC 9 TH 0 CC	HIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A DISENT.	T TO TAKE PART IN COPY OF THIS
B NC D TH D CC	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A	T TO TAKE PART IN COPY OF THIS
NC TH CC Priv	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A DNSENT.	T TO TAKE PART IN COPY OF THIS
NC TH CC Pri	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A DNSENT.	Date / Time
NC TH CC Pri: Sig	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A DNSENT. int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative	Date / Time
8 NC 9 TH 0 CC 1 2 Prin 3 4 Sig 5 6 Fot 7 par 8	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A DNSENT. int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant:	Date / Time
Priz	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the authr tricipant:	Date / Time
NC TH CC Priv Sig For par	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant:	Date / Time
NC TH CC Prid Sig For par Sig	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant:	Date / Time Date / Time Date
NC TH CC Priv Sig For par Sig	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. Int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant:	Date / Time Date / Time Date
NC TH CC Prin Sig For par Sig I ha	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. Int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant: gnature of Witness ave defined and fully explained the study as described in this cor	Date / Time Date / Time Date isent form to the participant.
NC TH CC Prin Sig For par Sig I ha Prin	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant: gnature of Witness ave defined and fully explained the study as described in this con int Name of Study Investigator	Date / Time Date / Time hority to act on behalf of the Date
8 NC 9 TH 0 CC 1 Print 2 Print 3	IIS STUDY. UPON SIGNING THIS FORM, I WILL GET A ONSENT. Int Name of Participant or Legal Representative gnature of Participant or Legal Representative r signature by legal representative, please describe below the auth rticipant: gnature of Witness ave defined and fully explained the study as described in this cor- int Name of Study Investigator gnature of Study Investigator	Date / Time Date / Time hority to act on behalf of the Date Date Date

M. D. Anderson Cancer Center Orlando Institutional Review Board IORG #0000602, IRB #00000936 X M. D. Anderson-Orlando FWA #00000131

Documentation of Approval of Waiver of Consent, Waiver of Documentation of Consent Or Waiver of Authorization for the Use of PHI

Title (if one exists): Family Caregiver Knowledge, Patient Related Factors, and Unplanned Hospital Admissions in Older Adults with Cancer PI: Patricia Geddle

Approval of IRB Request for Waiver of Authorization #	IRB #: 12.026.04
M. D. Anderson Cancer Center Orlando Institutional Review Board, in privacy rules, has reviewed the use of Protected Health Information (PI consent/authorization on 1/27/05 by expedited review by the IRB chain between the transferred review by the IRB chain.	compliance with section 164.512(l)2(ii) of the HIPAA (l) and has approved the waiver of informed /designee. The requirements of review by the Board
have been met according to 21 CFR 30.108(6), 45 CFR 46.108(6) and	. 45 C.P.R 690, 108(b).
 The alteration or waiver of consent, documentation of cons above IRB that is composed as stipulated by the Privacy Rule; The above IRB reviewed the needed information and approved the The above IRB has determined that the alteration or waiver of cons following eight criteria; 	ent or PHI authorization was approved by the waiver on the date below. sent/authorization, in whole or in part, satisfies the
a. The use or disclosure of PHI involves no more than minimal rib. The alteration or wniver will not adversely affect the privacy r c. The research could not practicably be conducted without the aid. The research could not practicably be conducted without access.	isk to the individuals; ights and the welfare of the individuals; Iteration or wniver; sa to and use of the PHI:
e. The privacy risks to individuals whose PHI is to be used or dis benefits, if any, to the individuals, and the importance of the k from the research;	closed are reasonable in relation to the anticipated nowledge that may reasonably be expected to result
 There is an adequate plan to protect the identifiers from impro g. There is an adequate plan to destroy the identifiers at the earlie unless there is a health or research justification for retaining th law; and 	per use and disclosure; est opportunity consistent with conduct of the research, in identifiers or such retention is otherwise required by
h. There are adequate written assurances that the PHI will not be except as required by law, for authorized oversight of the reser disclosure of PHI would be permitted by this subpart.	reused or disclosed to any other person or entity, arch project, or for other research for which the use or
H. A true resulption of the FAT for which use of access this been det	entitled to be necessary by the red in holed nete-
YES - Waiver of authorization for the use of PHI is approved for YES - Partial walver of authorization is approved for the use of YES - Waiver of documentation of informed consent is approved decumentation.	or this research pursuant to the above criteria. of PHI to contact patients for recruitment purposes wed for the family caregiver informed consent
YES - Waiver of informed consent is approved (only if this is <u>ag</u> that the above criteria have been met, and either: The only record linking the subject and the res- risk would be potential harm resulting from a b whether the subject wants documentation linking ter for and the subject wants documentation linking the formed to formed the subject wants documentation linking the formed to formed the subject wants documentation linking the formed to formed the subject wants documentation linking the formed to formed the subject wants documentation linking the subject wants documentation linki	g an FDA regulated trial) and the IRB has found sk here if consent is not required) earch would be the consent document and the principal weach of confidentiality. Each subject will be asked ng the subject with the research and those wishes shall
The research presents no more than minimal ris which written consent is normally required out Definition of minimal risk of harm: The pr anticipated in the research are not greater in a the daily life or during performance of routine	k of harm to subjects and involves no procedures for side of the research context. robability and magnitude of harm or discomfort and of themselves than tohose ordinarily encountered in physical or psychological examinations or tests.
RB Chirman & Designee 5/30/12-	
V:Mdacco/Irb/Forme/WaivericApproval.doc Revised: 5/11	(2012)

APPENDIX F: CURRICULUM VITAE

PATRICIA I. GEDDIE, MS, CNS, AOCNS

UF Health Cancer Center at Orlando Health 1400 S. Orange Avenue Orlando, FL 32806 (321) 843-5532 Patricia.geddie@orlandohealth.com

EDUCATION

Year	Degree	Institution	Clinical Major	Role Preparation
2015	PhD	University of Central Florida, Orlando, FL	Nursing	Research
1991	MS	University of Oklahoma, Oklahoma City, OK	Nursing	Clinical Nurse Specialist
1982	BSN	Florida State University, Tallahassee, FL	Nursing	Registered Nurse

LICENSURE/CERTIFICATION

CNS	Florida, 1366552
AOCNS	Oncology Nursing Society

EMPLOYMENT

CLINICAL APPOINTMENTS

09/00-Present	Clinical Nurse Specialist, Adult Oncology, Orlando Health, Orlando, FL
01/95-09/00	Clinical Nurse Specialist, Adult Oncology, Florida Hospital, Orlando, FL
02/91 - 12/94	Clinical Nurse Specialist, Adult Oncology, Cancer Treatment Center of
01/89 - 02/91	Tulsa, Tulsa, OK
02/83 - 01/89	Registered Nurse, Adult Oncology/Renal, Tulsa Regional Medical Center,
	Tulsa, OK Registered Nurse, Adult Oncology, City of Faith Medical
	Center, Tulsa, OK
05/82 - 01/83	Registered Nurse, Adult Oncology, Tallahassee Memorial Regional
	Medical Center, Tallahassee, FL

PUBLICATIONS

NON-REFEREED PUBLICATIONS

Lampe, J. S., **Geddie, P.,** Aguirre, L., & Sole, M. L. (2013) Finding the right fit: Implementation of a structured interviewing process for clinical nurse specialists. AACN advanced critical care, 24(2), 194 – 202.Clinical Nurse Specialist

Geddie, P. (2008). Nononcologic Use of Chemotherapy. *Journal of Infusion Nursing*, 31(1), 28-38.

BOOK CHAPTERS

Geddie, P. (2005) Paresthesia in Hickey, M. & Newton, S (eds) *Telephone Triage for Oncology Nurses*. Pittsburg: Oncology Nursing Society.

Geddie, P. (2003) Adjuvant Chemotherapy in Hassey Dow, K (ed) *Contemporary Issues in Breast Cancer: A Nursing Perspective*, Second Edition. Boston: Jones and Bartlett. Geddie, P. (2003) Acute Side Effect Management in Hassey Dow, K (ed) *Contemporary Issues in Breast Cancer: A Nursing Perspective*, Second Edition. Boston: Jones and Bartlett.

ABSTRACTS

Geddie, P. (2015) Nurse Assessment of Family Caregiver Knowledge and Action Tool: Development and Psychometric Testing. *Oncology Nursing Forum*.

Geddie, P. (2009) Blood Culture Contamination: Results of a Performance Improvement Team. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 34(2), 580.

Dempsey-Walls, S., & **Geddie**, **P.** (2008). Integration of pep resources into clinical practice: Practical application strategies. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 35 (3), 531 – 531.

Geddie, P., & Dempsey-Walls, S. (2008) Outcomes of caring for a pregnant cancer patient: Results of a collaborative team work. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 35 (3), 516-516.

Geddie, P. (2007) Outcomes of Oncology Nursing Critical Checks. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 34(2), 482.

Date	Role	Title	Agency	Туре	Amount
2014	Co-PI	Evaluating Cancer Education	UCF – Office of		
		through Focus Groups	Research and		
		PI: Victoria Loerzel, PhD,	Commercialization		
		RN, OCN			
2013	Co-PI	Cognitive Representation of	UCF – Office of		
		Treatment Related Side	Research and		
		Effects in Older Persons with	Commercialization		
		Cancer			
		PI: Victoria Loerzel, PhD,			
		RN, OCN			
2012	PI	Illness Factors, Family	Sigma Theta Tau,		\$500
-		Caregiver Knowledge, and	Theta Epsilon		Funded
2013		Unplanned Hospital	Chapter		
		Admission in Older Adults			
		with Cancer			
2011	PI	Nurse Assessment of Family	Lupus Foundation		\$1,000
		Caregiver Knowledge and	of Florida		Funded
		Action Tool: Development			
		and Psychometric Testing			

RESEARCH AND GRANTS

PRESENTATIONS—NATIONAL/INTERNATIONAL

Date	Туре	Title/Authors	Conference Title, City/State	Refereed/ Invited
2009	Pre- Congress Session Presentation	Treatment Basics Trainer Course: Chemotherapy for non-malignant conditions Co-presenters: Cathrine Sargent,	Oncology Nursing Society, San Antonio, TX	Invited
2009	Poster presentation	Blood culture contamination: Results of a performance improvement team	Oncology Nursing Society, San Antonio, TX	Invited
2008	Podium presentation	Outcomes of caring for pregnant cancer patients: Results of collaborative team work	Oncology Nursing Society, Philadelphia, PA	Invited
2007	Poster presentation	Outcomes of oncology nursing critical checks	Oncology Nursing Society, Las Vegas, NV	Invited
05/03/06	Pre- Congress Session Presentation	Lupus & Psoriasis in Chemotherapy: It's not just for cancer anymore	Oncology Nursing Society, Boston, MA	Invited

PRESENTATIONS—LOCAL/REGIONAL/STATE

Date	Туре	Title/Authors	Conference Title,	Refereed /
			City/State	Invited
02/2015	Poster	Nurse Assessment of	Southern Nursing Research	Refereed
		Family Caregiver	Society, Tampa, FL	
		Knowledge and Action		
		Tool: Psychometric		
		Testing		
11/2014	Presentation	Oncologic Emergencies	Florida Nurses Association,	Invited
			East Central Region	
			Meeting, Orlando, FL	
09/2014	Podium	Clinical Nurse Specialist	Florida Nurses Association,	Invited
		scope of practice in	Membership Assembly,	
		Florida: Reference	Orlando, FL	
		Proposal		
		Co-presenter: Theresa		
		Morrison		
2012	Presentation	Breast Cancer: Day of	Orlando Health and First	Invited
		Норе	Baptist Church Orlando,	
			Orlando Florida	

2012	Podium	Central Line Blood Stream	Sigma Theta Tau, Theta	Refereed
		Infections in the ICU	Epsilon Chapter _th Annual	
		Co-presenter: Suzanne	Research Conference	
		Ashworth	Optimizing Patient	
			Outcomes Through Research	
			Utilization and	
			Dissemination, Orlando, FL	
2012	Podium	Development of an	Sigma Theta Tau, Theta	Refereed
		ARNP/RN assessment of	Epsilon Chapter 19th Annual	
		Family Caregiver	Research Conference,	
		Knowledge Tool	Orlando, FL	
		Co-presenter: Anne Norris		
2011	Podium	Concept Analysis: Frailty	Southern Nursing Research	Refereed
		in the Elderly Cancer	Society, Jacksonville, FL	
		Patient		
2007	Podium	Preventing Errors in	Oncology Clinical Issues &	Invited
		Cancer Treatment in the	Trends, 21 st Annual,	
		Outpatient Setting	Orlando, FL	
2007	Podium	Non-oncologic use of	Intravenous Nursing Society,	Invited
		chemotherapy	Orlando, FL	
2006	Presentation	Endocrine and Cancer	Review Course for ANCC	Invited
			gerontological nurse	
			certification examination	

HONORS/AWARDS

Date	Award	Organization/Group
2012	Excellence in Advanced Practice	Orlando Health, Orlando, FL
	Nursing Award	
2010	Excellence in Advanced Practice	Orlando Health, Orlando, FL
	Nursing Award	
2008	Excellence in Advance Practice Nursing	Florida Nursing Association District #8,
		Orlando, FL

PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITIES AND COMMUNITY SERVICE

PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATIONS

Date	Organization	Role
2013 -	Florida Nurses Association	Clinical Nurse Specialist SIG
Present		co-coordinator
2010 -	National Association of Clinical Nurse Specialists	Member
Present		
2012-	Greater Orlando Clinical Nurse Specialists	Member
Present		

Date	Organization	Role
1998 -	Sigma Theta Tau	Member
Present		
1998 -	Theta Epsilon Chapter, Sigma Theta Tau	Member
Present		
1989-	Oncology Nursing Society	Past-2005 Conference
present		planning team
1989-	Central Florida ONS Chapter, Oncology Nursing	Past-chapter president, past-
present	Society	chapter secretary, past-
		chapter programs chair

COMMUNITY SERVICE

Date	Organization	Role
2000 - 2013	University of Central Florida: College of Nursing	Clinical Preceptor for CNS
		students

CONSULTATION

Date	Consulting Organization/Individuals	Consultation Role
2011	Oncology Nursing Society	Pilot Reviewer: Care of the
		Older Adult with Cancer
		Trainer Course